

Annual Report & Accounts 2022

CONTENTS

SMBC Aviation Capital is a leading global aircraft leasing company. Through the hard work of our dedicated team, SMBC Aviation Capital has developed an unrivalled reputation in the market and is now one of the largest lessors in the sector, delivering over 20 consecutive years of growth and profitability. We put our customers at the heart of our business.

ANNUAL REPORT

- 03 2022 Highlights
- **04** Chairman's Statement
- **06** Chief Executive's Review
- **09** Financial Review
- **11** Market Analysis and Strategy

DIRECTORS' REPORT AND CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

- **15** Directors and Other Information
- **16** Directors' Report
- 20 Statement of Directors' Responsibilities
- **21** Independent Auditor's Report
- 23 Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income
- 24 Consolidated Statement of Financial Position
- 29 Company Statement of Financial Position
- 26 Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity
- 27 Company Statement of Changes in Equity
- 28 Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows
- **29** Company Statement of Cash Flows
- **30** Notes to the Financial Statements
- 70 Acronyms and Abbreviations

A-/A-

PORTFOLIO COMPRISED OF NARROWBODY AIRCRAFT

\$4.4bn

FITCH AND S&P RATING

84%

AVAILABLE LIQUIDITY

2022 highlights

NEW HIRES THIS YEAR, FROM JANUARY TO END **OF SEPTEMBER 2022**

SHAREHOLDER SUPPORT



TRADED 23 OWNED AIRCRAFT AND 4 MANAGED AIRCRAFT

\$11bn

INVESTMENT IN CARBON CREDITS 27

SMBC AVIATION CAPITAL



Chairman's Statement

In spite of global challenges, SMBC Aviation Capital is a stronger business than ever before. The past few years have been transformational for SMBC Aviation Capital and the aviation industry. The ongoing challenges of Covid, the Russian invasion of Ukraine and increasing economic inflation have tested the resilience of both business and society.

> In spite of how difficult these periods have been for our business, it is in large part due to these experiences that we have emerged stronger as a global leader in aircraft leasing.

The war in Ukraine shocked the world and disrupted the global economy, including our own business. We recorded an impairment of \$1.6bn for aircraft lost in Russia. In one of the most difficult moments for aviation, our shareholders remained committed and invested in our long-term future.

While there were challenges, we also saw the recovery take hold. Because of our deep understanding of our customers and how closely aligned our fleet was to the shape of air travel demand, we were ready to capitalise. We are reaping the benefits of our long-term strategy to futureproof the business with young, new technology, narrowbody aircraft that remain in high demand across a competitive market.

SMBC Aviation Capital has always been highly disciplined in its approach to M&A to deliver growth at the right moment with the right business. The acquisition of Goshawk (announced on 16 May 2022) is in line with our strategy. Goshawk is a high-quality company with assets and people that complement ours. The deal unites two strategically aligned and complementary businesses. On top of this, we will enhance our best in-class portfolio and extend our global footprint.

SHAREHOLDER SUPPORT FOR GOSHAWK **ACQUISITION SHOWS WE ARE A KEY** STRATEGIC BUSINESS PARTNER

A common thread throughout our response to both crisis and opportunity has been the steadfast and deepening support of our shareholders who remain critical to our success. Their confidence in SMBC Aviation Capital's leadership team, strategy and potential continues to grow, based on mutual trust and understanding. After a decade of Sumitomo Mitsui Financial Group and Sumitomo Corporation's stewardship, SMBC Aviation Capital has experienced unprecedented growth and profitability.

Financially, shareholder support was \$11bn at the end of the financial year comprising \$2.3bn equity and \$8.7bn debt. Subsequently after year end, our shareholders materially increased their support of the business to \$17bn in total. This enabled us to continue our shift (during the pandemic) away from direct orders to sale and leaseback of aircraft already owned by the airlines, an approach enhanced by longstanding relationships that we have built with world-leading airlines over several years. It also meant we could actively support our customers when they needed it most, alongside acquiring a select number of aircraft which has further strengthened our fleet.

Chairman's Statement

The shareholder support that provided financing for the Goshawk acquisition enabled us to maintain industry leading Investment Grade ratings and reaffirmed that SMBC Aviation Capital is a highly strategic partner within the group's ambitions in aviation finance.

FACING CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES TOGETHER - WE ARE READY TO CONTINUE DELIVERING

But the hard work doesn't stop there. The integration of the newly enlarged business is a process, not an event. As well as ensuring that the enlarged SMBC Aviation Capital is best placed to deliver for our customers and shareholders, we will also look to ensure our colleagues are confident of the road ahead.

Amid the green shoots in the sector, many challenges remain. The expected economic downturn as a result of Covid and the war in Ukraine is intensifying, requiring us to adapt and remain focused on our objectives. While we have recorded successes with the Goshawk transaction, we will not remain complacent. We will continue our path to maintaining profitability and providing strong returns on capital invested amid an intensely competitive environment and rising prices. We have always evolved to stay at the cutting-edge of our industry. With our highly-skilled colleagues, top-quality assets and an innovative strategy, I am sure we will continue to lead the way in aircraft leasing.

Our existing leadership is clear on climate change. SMBC Aviation Capital recognises that leasing must step up and play a leading role in helping airlines achieve their sustainability targets. Our recently announced sustainability solution for customers, including an initial \$53 million investment in high quality carbon credit programmes, demonstrates our ambition to go further and faster on decarbonisation in aviation. It is a first step, but a crucial one that brings together the best minds in our business.

SMBC Aviation Capital believes in working together, with supportive shareholders, worldleading customers and talented colleagues. This collective approach is what has enabled our success before and will stand us in good stead in the future.

TOM TANAKA CHAIRMAN 30 JUNE 2022

We stuck to our principles and continued to look for ways to add value for our customers – that's one of the strengths of SMBC Aviation Capital.



CEO Review

SMBC Aviation Capital is emerging from the Covid-19 pandemic as a stronger business than before. Our resilience in a difficult operating environment is a result of our strong, proven business model, the continuing support of our shareholders and the commitment of our team, whose performance never wavered, despite the challenges of the past two years.

RECOVERY

The global aviation industry is in a much better position than it was twelve months ago. We have seen a strong recovery in air travel, albeit at different rates in different markets. The forces that drove the market pre-pandemic reasserted themselves in North America, Latin America and Europe, which are improving at a rapid pace, and the recovery is now extending to many parts of Asia.

Our portfolio of young, narrowbody, short haul aircraft fits well with the shape of the recovery, which has been led by the domestic and regional travel segments, translating into strong demand for our assets.

The war in Ukraine has disrupted global economies, including the aviation industry. As expected, we have seen slowing demand in Eastern Europe. However, the war's impact on passenger travel has been much less pronounced in the rest of Europe than was first anticipated at the onset of the war in February 2022.

As disclosed previously, 34 of our aircraft remain in Russia despite us terminating the leasing of these aircraft in line with international sanctions. We continue to be deprived of the possession and control of these aircraft. As a result, we recognised a \$1.6bn write-off in respect of these aircraft, representing a full impairment of the carrying value. While headwinds remain, including rising geopolitical risks, the inflationary environment, increased fuel costs, and the need for the industry to become more sustainable, the dominant force driving aviation is still the post-Covid recovery. Global challenges have not stifled the recovery which we are currently experiencing.

RESILIENCE

The strength of our business allowed us to successfully weather the market disruption of the last two years. Our team stepped up to the mark and not only met the challenges facing the business but also worked to help our customers to resolve the difficulties facing their own businesses.

We were also able to acquire additional new technology aircraft by deploying capital at the end of 2020 and the beginning of 2021. This has given us the most fuel-efficient fleet in the world, supporting our customers as they seek to meet ESG targets and reduce costs against the backdrop of rising fuel prices and increasingly climate conscious consumers. ANNUAL REPORT & ACCOUNTS 2022

CEO Review



The strength of our business allowed us to successfully weather the market disruption of the last two years. Our team stepped up to the mark and not only met the challenges facing the business but also worked to help our customers to resolve the difficulties facing their own businesses.

Of critical importance to our resilience was our exceptionally strong balance sheet which enabled the business to withstand the unprecedented financial pressures and uncertainty created by the pandemic and the war in Ukraine. It also enabled the acquisition of Goshawk, which will bring together two strategically aligned and complementary businesses to create the largest Japanese-owned aircraft lessor and the second largest global player by number of aircraft. The enlarged business will benefit from a best-in-class portfolio focused on new technology narrowbody aircraft and an industry leading funding advantage uniquely positioned to capitalise on opportunities presented by the sector recovery.

Throughout the pandemic, our priority has been to overcome the challenges presented by the unique market conditions and to take advantage of opportunities as they arose. The overall goal was to ensure that we emerged from the pandemic in a better position than when it began and we have succeeded in that objective.

Our relationship with our shareholders remains strong. Their commitment is evidenced by their support of our business. When we reach the third anniversary of the first Covid-19 lockdown in March 2023, SMBC Aviation Capital will have returned to generating significant profits, have a larger and more experienced team and will be the second biggest aircraft lessor in the world. We will have put ourselves in a position where we can look forward to growing profitability in the coming decade.

ECONOMIC ENVIRONMENT

One of the key challenges facing all businesses at present is the uncertain economic outlook. The global economy is coming out of a prolonged period of historically low interest rates and must now contend with rising interest rates across the world. Fortunately, our prudent hedging policy means that this will have less of an impact on our business than it does on many of our industry peers.

We can remain confident that leasing will continue to grow market share. Airlines across the world are subject to increasing financial pressures. Leasing is an effective means of aircraft acquisition while lessors have proven to be very good owners and managers of aircraft. There can be little doubt that leasing will remain the leading aircraft finance product for airlines around the world.

In the context of that growth, we will focus on consolidating our position among the world's leading aircraft leasing firms and responding to the changing environment – by supporting our customers as they seek to meet decarbonisation targets and contend with the continuing impacts of recent events that will be felt for many years to come.

OUR PEOPLE

Our success over the past year and indeed over the past two decades is firmly rooted in the quality of our people. A complex global business like SMBC Aviation Capital needs a highly-skilled and committed team. Throughout our history we have placed a strong emphasis on having the right mix of capable people in the business, based on shared values of teamwork and dedication.

I am immensely proud of the resilience and commitment demonstrated by our team over the past number of years. They rose to the challenge presented by the most severe disruption ever encountered by our industry and ensured that our business emerged from it better and stronger.

As part of our commitment to equality, diversity and inclusion, we have signed up to The International Air Transport Association (IATA's) initiative '25by2025' to create more diverse teams at every level and to increase the number of women in senior positions and under-represented areas by 25%, or up to a minimum of 25% by 2025. We will ensure our job specifications, job advertisements and interviews are non-biased and actively recruit for gender balance. We are working towards increasing the number of women participating at events, panels and conferences to a minimum of 25%. As part of this, we will publish our diversity metrics annually. We believe this is an important step for our industry and are committed to leading the way.

I am immensely proud of the resilience and commitment demonstrated by our team over the past number of years. They rose to the challenge presented by the most severe disruption ever encountered by our industry and ensured that our business emerged from it better and stronger.



A STRATEGIC ACQUISITION

The acquisition of Goshawk, which we are in the process of finalising, is an important part of our strategy. As one of the world's strongest aircraft leasing firms we have been invited to consider numerous M&A opportunities over the years but we have been highly selective and did not pursue transactions that were not a good fit for our business.

Goshawk's complementary aircraft fleet, excellent team and strong culture, as well as its strategy make it an excellent fit for us. The acquisition will add 24 airlines that are currently not customers of SMBC Aviation Capital and will help us grow our fleet, strengthen our team, reinforce our position as a strong dependable partner and give us the scale required to provide the services our customers need and want.

OUR FUTURE

Looking ahead to the coming year, our number one priority will be to successfully execute the Goshawk transaction and integrate the two businesses in order to maximise the benefits of the transaction. Though that will be a complex undertaking, we will ensure that we do not lose focus on our overall business performance in a market that will continue to recover.

Full recovery of the value of the assets lost in Russia - either through repossession of the assets, in the unlikely event that is possible, or insurance proceeds - remains a critical focus of our business in the year ahead. Supporting our customers in meeting their ESG obligations is also an important priority. Decarbonisation is a real challenge for the airline industry. Sustainable Aviation Fuel (SAF) will assist with decarbonisation but there are insufficient supplies available at present. In the meantime, improvements in aircraft technology and programmes such as SMBC Aviation Capital's carbon credit initiative will play an important role. We will be the first major aircraft leasing company to provide carbon credits to airlines. We are investing \$53 million dollars in voluntary credits, which are Gold Standard and Verra certified and produced through improved cookstove projects in Africa, Asia and the Americas. These credits will be provided to support airlines to achieve their net zero objectives.

We would like to acknowledge our shareholders support and commitment over the past twelve months. We are fortunate to have such a strong partnership, one that is unrivalled in the sector and gives us real advantage financially and strengthens our culture. Their support is undoubtedly critical to our success and we look forward to continuing to work with them into the future.

Finally, and most important, we will maintain our focus on our people. With the next generation of leaders in place, we can ensure SMBC Aviation Capital moves forward from a position of strength and confidence.

PETER BARRETT CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER 30 JUNE 2022 SMBC AVIATION CAPITAL

ANNUAL REPORT & ACCOUNTS 2022



Financial Review

The underlying performance of SMBC Aviation Capital rebounded strongly during the financial year ended March 31, 2022, with an increase in profits before tax and exceptional items of \$321m over the previous financial year when the global aviation industry was severely impacted by the Covid pandemic.

> This performance was achieved against the backdrop of the continuing recovery in global air travel, particularly in the short haul segment, and the resultant increased demand for aircraft. That demand is mainly concentrated on the young, narrowbody, fuel efficient, short haul aircraft which make up a significant 84% of our portfolio.

FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE

SMBC Aviation Capital generated profits before tax and exceptional items of \$336m for the financial year ended March 31, 2022, an increase of \$321m on the previous financial year.

During the year, we placed 41 aircraft from the Boeing 737 Max and Airbus 320 Neo families. With fewer new aircraft built during the pandemic, there is strong demand, not only for newer aircraft, but also for used aircraft which are coming off their initial leases. In value terms, around 3% of our portfolio rolled off during the year and we were able to place all of those aircraft with customers at increasingly strong rental levels. There is also a rebound in demand for aircraft from investors and our trading activity made a significant contribution to profits. During the year, we sold 23 aircraft, the majority of which were current technology aircraft, generating a profit of \$69m. Investor demand follows that of airline demand, with our young, narrowbody focused fleet perfectly suited to the shape of the recovery that is taking place. Looking forward, we plan to increase our sales targets in response to investor demand.

Operating lease rental revenue was \$1.2bn, up 9% year on year from the 2021 level of \$1.1bn. This reflects the growth in our portfolio and the impact of the high yielding deals executed during Covid as well as improved cash collection rates.

FINANCING

SMBC Aviation Capital raised \$1.5 billion in unsecured third party funding during the year. This included a \$1bn bond issued at industry leading pricing as we continue to expand on our capital markets activity.

We are also seeing strong interest from the banking market, and we closed a number of funding deals with Japanese and Chinese banks during the year. This adds to the diversity of funding sources we have in place for the business.

Credit impairment charges decreased by \$189.3 million to a reversal of \$35.4 million for the 12 month period. This was driven by the successful conclusion of a number of airline restructurings, the improvement in cash collection rates, along with the overall recovery in the sector.

Overall asset impairment excluding the impact of the loss of assets in Russia was \$69 million, which compares to \$176m in the previous year. Cash collection ran at 109%, as airlines continued to repay the rentals that were deferred in the previous financial year at the height of the pandemic.

Financial Review

RUSSIA

Prior to the invasion of Ukraine, SMBC Aviation Capital had 35 aircraft leased to Russian airlines. In the days following invasion we successfully recovered one aircraft resulting in a loss of 34 aircraft.

As a result, we recognised a write off of the full carrying value of \$1.6bn in the financial year under review. We have however been able to draw on maintenance reserves and security deposits held of \$189m, due to defaults by Russian airlines. We included that as income during the year.

In aggregate, therefore, events in Russia had a \$1.45bn impact. Despite the strong underlying performance of the wider business, this gave rise to a Pre-Tax loss of \$1.1bn. The first loss in our 20 year history.

We have the benefit of insurance with leading financially sound insurance companies. The cover is on terms typically provided in the insurance market and is in excess of the carrying value of the lost aircraft. We have submitted claims for the aircraft, and we expect those claims to be met. Any such recovery would generate a significant contribution to our financial performance in future years.

BALANCE SHEET

Our balance sheet remains exceptionally strong. At March 31, 2022 SMBC Aviation Capital had \$12.3bn in shareholder support. Our fleet is fully unencumbered and we have \$4.4bn in liquidity available to the business.

In June and July, Fitch and S&P confirmed our A- rating. This reflected the strong underlying performance of the business, the industry recovery, the strength of our balance sheet, and the continuing support of our shareholders.

GOSHAWK

The Goshawk transaction will see SMBC Aviation Capital acquire an excellent business with an enterprise value of c.\$6.5bn. In funding the transaction, we will receive an equity injection from our shareholders of \$1.3bn. We will also draw down c.\$1.6bn in debt funding from our shareholders. While our shareholders have fully underwritten the remaining debt requirement, we fully understand the importance of diversity of funding. Subject to market conditions we plan to fund the remaining c.\$3.6bn from the external markets. We are already in advanced discussions with a number of our financing partners in relation to this.

Finally, as I reflect on my first year as Chief Financial Officer of SMBC Aviation Capital - having taken up the role in January 2022, I would like to pay tribute to my predecessor Barry Flannery, and also Eithne Manning, who held the role on an interim basis, both of whom have made an enormous contribution to the continuing success of the business over the past two decades. I would also like to express my gratitude to my team for their outstanding performance and tremendous support since January. I look forward to continuing our work together in what will be a very exciting period in the history of our company.

•

AISLING KENNY

CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER 30 JUNE 2022



During the year, we sold 23 aircraft, the majority of which were current technology aircraft, generating a profit of \$69m.

Market Analysis & Strategy



We are seeing a market recovery that continues to gather pace, with a positive rebound in aviation that is heavily focused on domestic and regional travel. It is clear that people have been eager to travel and that there remains huge pent-up demand. This recovery started in domestic markets and has since expanded into regional markets in Europe, North America, and Latin America.

MARKET ANALYSIS

However, the speed of the recovery in Europe and some other markets did catch the industry by surprise. Many leading airlines, airports and third-party service providers laid off staff during the pandemic. These people proved extremely difficult to replace when demand picked up. The problem was exacerbated by Covid outbreaks amongst staff and the result has been mass flight cancellations, the imposition of airport traffic caps, chaotic security queues, huge problems with misplaced baggage, and other issues which have capped the recovery and caused severe embarrassment for the industry.

A significant component of the problem was that in parts of Europe, the restrictions were relaxed almost overnight, partly because of the outbreak of war in Ukraine. The industry had expected a lead-in time which failed to materialise.

The recovery has not been as quick in Asia where some countries took a more cautious approach to reopening their economies than those in the West. Indeed, China has maintained a zero Covid approach and this is likely to hamper the recovery in international travel in that market and some of the other Asian markets for some time to come.

As we move into 2023, we will see a more pronounced recovery in long haul travel, and it should have recovered fully by 2024 to 2019 levels. One of the lessons learned over the past two years is that the risks presented by a global pandemic have not gone away and we must be prepared for similar events in the future. We have had SARS and MERS in the past, but they were more successfully controlled. Covid was more contagious and harder to contain although it proved to be less lethal.

The economic and social disruption and dislocation it caused was truly devastating and the effects of this are likely to be felt for many years to come.

On the other hand, the speed at which vaccines were developed and deployed was totally unprecedented. Not only did the vaccines save countless lives but they enabled the adoption of living with Covid policies by governments around the world by giving them confidence that health systems would not be overwhelmed by new waves of Covid cases. That allowed countries to reopen for tourism and brought a sense of normality back to air travel. The reality is that people still want to travel. At the beginning of the pandemic, people were afraid to travel, then they were restricted from travel, and now that the restrictions are being removed they are flooding back.

Market Analysis & Strategy

It would be a mistake to focus entirely on tourism when discussing aviation markets. Aviation plays an extremely important role in the global economy. It enables people to travel for work and education and it supports international trade through the transport of high value goods. It is a very important lubricant and distributor of wealth for the global economy.

An interesting effect of the pandemic lockdowns was the increased recognition of the importance of aviation. Even within large domestic markets like the United States, travelling across the country is not practical without aviation.

Historically, aviation has demonstrated an ability to be an indicator of economic trends. As the economy slows down business travel bookings tend to fall off and this is followed by leisure travel. This slowdown looks somewhat different, however. Airlines have built up large numbers of pre-booked tickets due to pent-up demand among consumers. This is likely to sustain the 2022 recovery and aviation will continue to show meaningful growth during 2023.

That growth must be put in the context of the relatively low base it is coming from. At time of writing the airline industry was still operating at approximately 85 per cent of its 2019 capacity offering significant headroom for continued growth into 2023 despite the economic and geopolitical challenges which are likely to persist for some time to come.

While growth will continue, we are certainly seeing booking times coming in with people becoming more cautious in relation to advance leisure travel spending commitments. This is not a new phenomenon, and airlines can stimulate demand through special price offers and other promotions on short haul routes.



It is far more difficult to stimulate long haul demand. Long haul travel tends not to be an impulse purchase and can frequently involve once-in-alifetime trips which require long term planning, visas, vaccinations and so on.

On the other hand, if Covid-19 has proven anything, it is just how adaptable and resilient humans are. Our ability to move on from quite traumatic events is truly remarkable. We have seen that throughout history. The Spanish Flu pandemic which ravaged the world in the aftermath of the First World War was largely forgotten until its centenary occurred just before the Covid-19 pandemic. We should never underestimate the human ability to adapt, and this will continue to be a driving force behind the recovery in air travel.

SMBC AVIATION CAPITAL STRATEGY

Our strategy has positioned us well to benefit to the fullest extent from the nature of the recovery in the global aviation market. As a business, we have always focused on having the youngest most efficient aircraft in the market. These are the aircraft which came back into service quickest. They are more reliable, more fuel efficient, and offer the lowest operating costs.

Our financial strength also enabled us to work with our customers in meeting the challenges they faced. Initially, this took the form of sale and leaseback activity which offered our customers access to capital when it was most needed.

Over the past year, we have supported customers as they went through restructuring processes. The strong financial backing we receive from our shareholders was instrumental in facilitating that activity. That financial backing has also enabled the strategically important acquisition of Goshawk. We are bringing together very similar businesses which are strategically aligned and very complementary.

The acquisition of Goshawk will not result in a major change to our strategy. The Goshawk fleet is similar to ours and is largely made up of very young aircraft. The acquisition will make SMBC Aviation Capital the number two lessor globally and positions us well to participate in capital raising both from our shareholders and the markets.

An interesting effect of the pandemic lockdowns was the increased recognition of the importance of aviation. Even within large domestic markets like the United States, travelling across the country is not practical without aviation. Market Analysis & Strategy



In December 2021, SMBC Aviation Capital launched a company-wide ESG strategy to manage its own carbon footprint, help customers decarbonise across the aviation industry and to promote industry collaboration on climate issues.

ESG STRATEGY & PROGRESS

There is a growing, and necessary, sense of urgency in our industry for reducing global emissions and, as one of the largest global aircraft leasing companies, we have an opportunity to make a meaningful impact.

In December 2021, SMBC Aviation Capital launched a company-wide ESG strategy to manage its own carbon footprint, help customers decarbonise across the aviation industry and to promote industry collaboration on climate issues.

We're incredibly proud of the progress we've made. In particular, the Company has offset all of its unabated emissions since 2019 with its chosen credit provider Vita, which specialises in environmental cookstove and clean water projects in Ethiopia and Eritrea.

We are also encouraged by the strong demand for more environmentally sound aircraft and are pleased to meet this demand by offering one of the most environmentally friendly portfolios of any major leasing company. Our strategy is to continue focusing on the most modern, efficient and desirable aircraft types, working closely with our airline and investor customers to meet their specific requirements, which will be further enhanced by our acquisition of Goshawk.

THE NEST

The Nest is our Innovation Hub where we generate new ideas for the business. In recent years, its focus has been on the creation of ESG solutions for both our own business and airlines. This has resulted in the development of a sector-leading, comprehensive sustainability initiative to help our customers achieve their net zero targets.

The programme includes an initial \$53 million investment in high quality carbon credit programmes that align with the United Nations Sustainable Development Goals (UNSDGs). We are the first major global leasing company to introduce a carbon credit programme to help airlines execute on their CORSIA commitments that will require airlines to cap emissions at 2019 levels.

The carbon credit programme offers airlines significant advantages including access to carbon credits that are of the highest quality available on the market, increased certainty over accreditation and a more predictable, fixed-cost supply of credits.

In a hard to abate sector, before SAF becomes mainstream, carbon credits, while an interim measure, are a concrete, practical and comprehensive solution that will support efforts by airlines and the wider aviation sector to mitigate their environmental impact.

We are focused on providing practical nearterm solutions for our customers and this is only the first step we will take. We recognise the challenge ahead for the sector and look forward to working with our airline customers and other stakeholders to reduce the industry's environmental impact through these and future initiatives.

SHANE MATTHEWS

HEAD OF STRATEGIC AND MARKET ANALYSIS 30 JUNE 2022

SMBC Aviation Capital Limited

Directors' Report and Consolidated Financial Statements 31 March 2022

CONTENTS

- **15** Directors and other information
- **16** Directors' report
- 20 Statement of directors' responsibilities
- **21** Independent auditors' report
- 23 Consolidated statement of comprehensive income
- 24 Consolidated statement of financial position
- **25** Company statement of financial position
- 26 Consolidated statement of changes in equity
- 27 Company statement of changes in equity
- 28 Consolidated statement of cash flows
- 29 Company statement of cash flows
- **30** Notes to the financial statements
- 70 Acronyms and abbreviations

Directors and Other Information

DIRECTORS

P Barrett (Irish) C A Ennis (Irish) B Flannery (Irish) D Swan (Irish) B Harvey (American) A Kenny (Irish) T Tanaka (Japanese) M Tachibana (Japanese) K Tanaka (Japanese) S Watanabe (Japanese) A Fukutome (Japanese) N Hirose (Japanese) T Kusaka (Japanese) N Nonaka (Japanese)

SECRETARY

C A Ennis

REGISTERED OFFICE

IFSC House IFSC Dublin 1 Ireland

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR

KPMG Chartered Accountants 1 Harbourmaster Place IFSC Dublin 1 Ireland

SOLICITORS

Clifford Chance, London 10 Upper Bank Street London E14 5JJ United Kingdom

McCann Fitzgerald Riverside One Sir John Rogerson's Quay Dublin 2 Ireland

BANKS

SMBC Bank International plc 99 Queen Victoria Street London EC4V 4EH United Kingdom

Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation New York Branch 277 Park Avenue New York, NY10172 United States of America

Citibank Europe plc 1 North Wall Quay Dublin 1 Ireland

Directors' Report

The Directors present their report and the audited consolidated financial statements of SMBC Aviation Capital Limited ("the Company") and its subsidiaries (together "the Group") for the year ended 31 March 2022. The financial statements have been prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRSs"), as adopted by the European Union and with those parts of the Companies Act 2014 applicable to companies reporting under IFRS.

PRINCIPAL ACTIVITIES

The principal business activities of the Group and Company include acting in the capacity of principal, agent or broker, the financing of aircraft, plant, equipment, machinery, engines, vehicles or other modes of transport and their components and parts, by way of loan, hire purchase, lease rental, credit sale or other appropriate methods of finance, and the sale or purchase, ownership, leasing or management or in any other way dealing with aircraft, plant, equipment, machinery, engines, vehicles or other modes of transport and their components parts. The Group and Company also provides financial solutions and brokerage services to the airline and airline related industry in connection with financing and refinancing.

The Group and Company's activities and those of the aircraft industry are undertaken predominantly in US Dollars and this is the functional currency of the Company. The consolidated financial statements are presented in US Dollars.

The Group and Company is a member of the Japanese consortium of Sumitomo Mitsui Financial Group ("SMFG") and Sumitomo Corporation ("SC") (the "Consortium"). The annual reports of these entities can be obtained at:

Sumitomo Corporation http://www. sumitomocorp.com/en/jp/ir

Sumitomo Mitsui Financial Group

http://www.smfg.co.jp/english/investor/financial/latest_statement.html

PERFORMANCE AND STRATEGY

The Group and Company's strategy is to work closely and build strong relationships with its airline and investor customers to meet their specific requirements, while owning and leasing the most modern, fuel efficient and desirable aircraft. The Group and Company continues to actively manage the profile of its aircraft portfolio and, as a result, has maintained a young fleet with a weighted average age of 4.1 years as at 31 March 2022 (31 March 2021: 4.0 years). As part of this strategy, the Company announced on 16 May 2022 that it had reached an agreement to acquire Goshawk Aviation ("Goshawk"), the Dublin-based global aircraft lessor, which includes the acquisition of a portfolio of 176 owned and managed aircraft, but specifically excludes aircraft owned by Goshawk that are located in Russia.

At the end of the financial year, the financial position showed total assets of \$16.33 billion (31 March 2021: \$15.97 billion). The net book value of property, plant and equipment, including aircraft classified as finance lease and loan receivables of \$633.0 million (31 March 2021: \$501.6 million) and assets classified as held for sale of \$34.8 million (31 March 2021: \$nil), was \$14.40 billion at the year-end (31 March 2021: \$14.14 billion). The Group generated a loss before tax of \$1.12 billion during the year ended 31 March 2022 (year ended 31 March 2021: profit before tax of \$15.2 million). The performance of the Group and Company has been negatively impacted in the current financial period by the impact of Russian sanctions (refer to Russian Sanctions) and ongoing Covid-19 pandemic. The Group generated profit before tax of \$336.0 million before the impact of Russian sanctions is taken into account for the year ended 31 March 2022.

While a number of our airline customers have experienced an improved performance towards the end of our financial period, others continue to have significantly reduced operations and, in many cases, the continued grounding of aircraft. The conclusion of some restructurings during the period and improved payment performance have resulted in trade receivables at 31 March 2022 of \$115.6 million (31 March 2021: \$260.8 million; note 16) and deferred lease receivables of \$61.4 million (31 March 2021: \$68.7 million). This is due to improved payment performance resulting in the settlement of receivables and application of security held, as well as the write-off of non-recoverable balances, which had previously been provided against, on conclusion of restructurings. These events resulted in a reversal of overall credit impairment provisions during the year ended 31 March 2022 of \$35.4 million (year ended 31 March 2021: charge of \$153.9 million).

During the year, the Group and Company sold its interest in the prepetition claims against a number of lessees who emerged from formal restructuring proceedings by way of sub-participation, resulting in recognition of partial recovery of these claims of \$26.2m (year ended 31 March 2022: \$18.0 million).

Management continues to assess any potential additional impact from the pandemic on the future performance of the Group.

The Directors do not recommend the payment of a dividend (31 March 2021: \$nil).

RUSSIAN SANCTIONS

In response to the invasion of Ukraine by the Russian Federation ("Russia") on 24 February 2022, the European Union ("the EU"), the United States of America, United Kingdom and other countries have imposed a wide range of sanctions against Russia and certain Russian persons and entities. Regulation 2022/328 which was adopted by the EU on 25 February 2022 in response to the Russian invasion of Ukraine included the prohibition on the supply of aircraft and aircraft components to Russia and Russian entities subject to a wind-down period until 28 March 2022.

The Group and Company have complied with all applicable sanctions and as at 31 March 2022 had terminated the leasing of all our aircraft with Russian airlines. Prior to the Russian invasion of Ukraine, the Group and Company had 35 owned aircraft with a total net book value of \$1.67 billion (which included aircraft held for sale) and 1 managed aircraft on lease with Russian airlines. The Group and Company held maintenance reserves and security deposits, including letters of credit, of \$191.5 million at the time. The Group and Company had no aircraft on lease with Ukrainian airlines. The terminations will result in an annualised reduction of operating lease revenue and operating cash flows of approximately \$150 million.

The Group and Company has sought to repossess all our aircraft from Russian airlines and, as at 31 March 2022, have successfully grounded and taken redelivery of one of our aircraft previously on lease to a Russian airline. The Group and Company continue efforts to repossess aircraft from Russian airlines following the termination of the leasing of these in compliance with the applicable sanctions.

RUSSIAN SANCTIONS - CONTINUED

The Group and Company's 34 aircraft which remain in Russia continue to be flown by Russian airlines despite the leasing being terminated and the requested return of these aircraft from Russian airlines. While the Group and Company retain title to the aircraft, it has been determined that the Group and Company no longer have control of the aircraft which remain in Russia. As a result, the Group and Company have recognised a write-off in respect of aircraft that remain in Russia of \$1.62 billion. This represents a full write-down of the carrying value of the Group and Company's aircraft which remain in Russia, reflecting the Group's determination that it is likely that these aircraft will continue to suffer deterioration in maintenance condition due to inadequate maintenance and lack of components, with a significant risk that the aircraft may never be retrieved.

As at the date of the termination of leasing, the Group and Company held maintenance reserves and security deposits, including letters of credit, relating to aircraft on lease to Russian airlines of \$188.9 million (of which \$99.3 million related to letters of credit). As at 31 March 2022, the Group and Company had received payment of \$93.7 million relating to our letters of credit and are working with the other financial institutions to receive payments on the remaining letters of credit. The Group and Company have offset some of these balances held against trade receivables, deferred lease receivables and other financial assets, with the remainder recognised as maintenance income (note 2) and other operating income (note 3) totalling \$169.6 million during the year ended 31 March 2022. The Group and Company recognised a further \$12.3 million of operating lease revenue (note 2) during the year ended 31 March 2022 in respect of other related balances released in connection with the termination of leasing with Russian airlines. The Group and Company have also impaired financial assets totalling \$16.6 million (note 7), which were previously recognised to reflect the fair value of certain sale and leaseback transactions with Russian airlines.

The Group and Company have entitlements under applicable insurance policies which provide coverage in respect of the aircraft which remain in Russia and in respect of which they intend to pursue claims. The timing and amount of any recoveries of any future claims under these policies are uncertain.

PRINCIPAL RISKS AND UNCERTAINTIES

The airline industry is cyclical and highly competitive. The Group's aircraft are under operating leases where the cost of the aircraft is expected to be substantially recovered over the term of the leases. The oversupply of a specific type of aircraft in the market could depress aircraft lease rates and values, which would affect re-lease rates.

The supply and demand of aircraft is affected by various cyclical factors including:

- passenger air travel and air cargo demand
- fuel prices
- maintenance costs
- technological innovation and the introduction of a new generation of aircraft types
- government and environmental regulations
- geopolitical issues

The Covid-19 pandemic has had a significant impact on the aircraft leasing industry due to widespread grounding of our customers' fleets.

While the roll-out of Covid-19 vaccines and the lifting of restrictions by Government across the globe has seen an increase in travel during the year ended 31 March 2022, pressures remain on airline liquidity with additional risks highlighted by the outbreak as follows:

- reduced demand for aircraft and negative impact on lease rates
- increased lease rent deferrals
- increased lessee defaults / bankruptcy
- further delay in aircraft deliveries

The Group and Company are also directly exposed to the impact of the sanctions imposed against Russia. The impact of the sanctions will result in the risks noted above being heightened until the Russian crisis subsides, as well as an adverse impact on the Group and Company financial condition, results and cashflows.

For further detail on the principal financial risks and the Group and Company's policy for minimising these financial risks, refer to note 22.

FINANCING

The Group and Company continues to benefit from its ownership structure noted above, which combines one of the world's largest financial institutions with one of the world's largest trading companies. This brings substantial financial strength and scale to the Group and Company's offering, which we were able to leverage during the current year. The Group's financial strength is also reflected in the Group and Company's credit rating of A- from both Fitch Ratings and Standard & Poor's (31 March 2021: Fitch: A-; Standard & Poor's: A-), positioning the business well to execute on its growth plans in the coming years.

Furthermore, the Group is focussed on ensuring that it has sufficient available liquidity to meet its obligations as they fall due. In line with this strategy, the Group successfully closed the sale of \$500 million of its 2.30% senior unsecured notes due 2028 and \$500 million of its 1.90% senior unsecured notes due 2026 through its wholly-owned subsidiary, SMBC Aviation Capital Finance DAC, on 15 June 2021 and 15 October 2021 respectively. As at 31 March 2022, the Group had put in place \$4.4 billion of available capacity through a combination of undrawn credit approved shareholder funding (\$1.9 billion), third party availability (\$1.5 billion) and unrestricted cash balances.

The Group has short-term debt repayment obligations (due within 12 months) totalling \$1.15 billion and other current liabilities of \$424.8 million. The short-term debt obligations include shareholder funding repayments of \$194.6 million, which will become available as additional capacity on repayment. Other current liabilities include prepaid lease rentals and fee income of \$103.9 million and amounts payable to direct affiliates and other parent group undertakings of \$124.4 million. Maintenance reserves and lessor contributions totalling \$66.6 million are also included and fall due during the remaining term of each respective lease based on the timing of expected maintenance events. These events may occur later than expected due to the high level of grounding of lessee aircraft as a result of the Covid-19 pandemic.

Directors' Report (continued)

OPERATIONAL

The Group has 84 airline customers in 39 countries. The Group's fleet consists of 735 owned, managed and committed aircraft, including aircraft classified as finance lease and loan receivables.

During the financial year, the Group delivered an additional 25 aircraft from its order book across a diversified mix of customers in Europe, Asia and the Americas, and entered into an agreement to purchase 14 additional aircraft from Boeing, of which seven had delivered during the period.

Furthermore, we entered into additional contracts or letters of intent to acquire 67 aircraft through sale and lease back transactions or portfolio purchases, of which 33 had delivered during the period under review.

The Group continues to transition the portfolio into new technology aircraft with the delivery of \$3.39 billion of new technology aircraft, including aircraft classified as finance lease and loan receivables, in the period, which resulted in 67% of our portfolio now consisting of the newest technology aircraft, compared to 58% as at March 2021.

GOING CONCERN

The Group and Company's business activities, together with the factors likely to affect its future development, performance and position are set out above, along with the financial position of the Group and Company. In addition, also as noted above, note 24 to the financial statements includes: the objectives, policies and processes for managing capital; the financial risk management objectives; details of financial instruments and hedging activities; and the exposures to credit risk and liquidity risk, to the extent that these were in place at 31 March 2022 and the preceding year.

Risks are managed in line with guidance given by the Group's parent companies. Exposure to both interest rate risk and currency risk is minimised by the use of derivatives and fixed rate loans.

In determining the going concern basis of preparation of the financial statements, the Directors have also considered the impact of sanctions on Russia and ongoing developments in the Covid-19 situation on the Group and its customers. As noted above, there have been a number of requests for deferrals from customers during the year. The Group has 22 aircraft off-lease at year-end in addition to the 34 aircraft in Russia noted earlier, and 11 aircraft on lease which are scheduled to complete their lease term within the next twelve months.

The Directors consider the cash position and resources available to the Group from its shareholders and third parties as highlighted in the Financing section as key, which, along with related forecasts, provide comfort over the sustainability of the Group and Company given the strong financial position. If the effects of either the impact of the sanctions on Russia or the Covid-19 outbreak are deeper or more prolonged than currently expected, there would be a likely impact on future reporting periods. The Directors continue to keep the situation and the impact on the Group under review, with the support of the key service providers.

Based on these factors, the Directors have a reasonable expectation that the Group has adequate liquidity and financial resources to continue in operation for at least the next twelve months and that the going concern basis of preparation remains appropriate.

PEOPLE

The Group continues to develop our team to service the increased activity within our expanding aircraft operating lease base, resulting in an average number of people in the organisation during the year of 203 (2021: average of 201), consisting of both direct employees and representatives. The quality and commitment of staff in the Group, at all levels of the organisation, has been a key driving factor behind its ongoing growth and success.

DIRECTORS' COMPLIANCE STATEMENT

The Directors of the Company acknowledge that they are responsible for securing the Company's compliance with its relevant obligations (as defined in the Companies Act 2014 (the "2014 Act")) and, as required by section 225 of the 2014 Act, the Directors confirm that:

- i. a compliance policy statement setting out the Company's policies with regard to complying with the relevant obligations under the 2014 Act has been prepared;
- ii. arrangements and structures have been put in place that they consider sufficient to secure material compliance with the Company's relevant obligations; and
- iii. a review of the arrangements and structures has been conducted during the financial year to which this Directors' report relates.

DIRECTORS AND SECRETARY

The present Directors and Secretary are listed on page 2. The following changes took place during the year and up to the date of approval:

Directors	Appointed
A Fukutome	Appointed 6 May 2021
N Hirose	Appointed 6 May 2022
T Kusaka	Appointed 6 May 2022
N Nonaka	Appointed 6 May 2022
A Kenny	Appointed 6 May 2022
Directors	Resigned
M Oshima	Resigned 6 May 2021
T Yagi	Resigned 6 May 2022
S Oka	Resigned 6 May 2022
E Ishida	Resigned 6 May 2022

None of the Directors held an interest in the share capital or the loan capital of the Company, or in the shares or loan capital of any of the subsidiary undertakings of the Company.

None of the Directors held an interest of more than 1%, or had options to acquire an interest of more than 1%, in the shares of the parent undertakings of the Company.

ACCOUNTING RECORDS

The Directors believe that they have complied with the requirements of Section 281 of the Companies Act, 2014 with regard to keeping adequate accounting records by employing accounting personnel with the appropriate expertise and by providing adequate resources to the finance function. The accounting records of the Company are maintained at the Company's registered offices at IFSC House, IFSC, Dublin 1, Ireland.

POLITICAL DONATIONS

The Company did not make any political donations in the year ended 31 March 2022 (2021: \$nil).

Directors' Report (continued)

AUDIT COMMITTEE

The Board of Directors has considered the establishment of an audit committee and decided that it is not warranted as the Board fulfils the function by performing the duties as required by Section 167 of the Companies Act 2014. The duties performed by the Board include the oversight of:

- i. the integrity of the financial statements of the Group,
- ii. compliance by the Group with legal and regulatory requirements,
- iii. the independent auditor's qualification and independence, and
- iv. the performance of the Group's independent auditor

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR

KPMG, Chartered Accountants, have indicated their willingness to continue in office in accordance with Section 383(2) of the Companies Act 2014.

RELEVANT AUDIT INFORMATION

The Directors in office at the date of this report have each confirmed that as far as they are aware, there is no relevant audit information of which the Group's auditor is unaware; and they have taken all the steps that they ought to have taken as a Director in order to make themselves aware of any relevant audit information and to establish that the Company's auditor is aware of that information.

POST BALANCE SHEET EVENTS

On 6 May 2022, Mr. N. Hirose, Mr. T. Kusaka, Mr. N. Nonaka and Ms. A. Kenny were appointed as Directors.

On 16 May 2022, the Company announced that it had reached agreement with NWS Holdings Limited and Chow Tai Fook Enterprises Limited to acquire Goshawk, the Dublin-based global aircraft lessor. The transaction includes the acquisition of a portfolio of 176 owned and managed aircraft, but specifically excludes aircraft owned by Goshawk that are located in Russia.

No other significant events affecting the Group and Company have occurred since 31 March 2022, which require adjustment to or disclosure in the Consolidated Financial Statements.

Approved by the Board of Directors and signed on behalf of the Board by:

P Barrett Director Date: 30 June 2022

A Kenny Director Date: 30 June 2022

Company Registration No: 270775

Statement of Directors' Responsibilities in respect of the Directors' Report and the Group and Company Financial Statements

The Directors are responsible for preparing the Directors' report and the Group and Company financial statements in accordance with applicable law and regulations.

Company law requires the Directors to prepare Group and Company financial statements for each financial year. Under that law they have elected to prepare the Group and Company financial statements in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS") as adopted by the European Union and applicable law.

Under company law the Directors must not approve the Group and Company financial statements unless they are satisfied that they give a true and fair view of the assets, liabilities and financial position of the Group and Company and of the Group's profit or loss for that year. In preparing the Group and Company financial statements, the Directors are required to:

- select suitable accounting policies and then apply them consistently;
- make judgements and estimates that are reasonable and prudent;
- state whether applicable Accounting Standards have been followed, subject to any material departures disclosed and explained in the Group and Company financial statements;
- assess the Group and Company's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern; and
- use the going concern basis of accounting unless they either intend to liquidate the Group or Company or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

The Directors are responsible for keeping adequate accounting records which disclose with reasonable accuracy at any time the assets, liabilities, financial position and profit or loss of the Group and Company and which enable them to ensure that the Group and Company financial statements of the Group and Parent Company are prepared in accordance with applicable IFRS, as adopted by the EU and comply with the provisions of the Companies Act 2014. They have general responsibility for taking such steps as are reasonably open to them to safeguard the assets of the Group and Company and to prevent and detect fraud and other irregularities. The Directors are also responsible for preparing a Directors' report that complies with the requirements of the Companies Act 2014.

On behalf of the Board:

Date: 30 June 2022

P Barrett Director

Awip Kenn

A Kenny Director Date: 30 June 2022

Independent Auditor's Report to the members of SMBC Aviation Capital Limited

REPORT ON THE AUDIT OF THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Opinion

We have audited the financial statements of SMBC Aviation Capital Limited ("the Company") and its consolidated undertakings (together "the Group") for the year ended 31 March 2022 set out on pages 23 to 70, which comprise the Consolidated statement of comprehensive income, Consolidated statement of financial position, Company statement of financial position, Consolidated statement of changes in equity, Company statement of changes in equity, Consolidated statement of cash flows, Company statement of cash flows and related notes, including the summary of significant accounting policies set out in note 1. The financial reporting framework that has been applied in their preparation is Irish Law and International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) as adopted by the European Union.

In our opinion:

- the financial statements give a true and fair view of the assets, liabilities and financial position of the Group and Company as at 31 March 2022 and of the Group's loss for the year then ended;
- the Group financial statements have been properly prepared in accordance with IFRS as adopted by the European Union;
- the Company financial statements have been properly prepared in accordance with IFRS as adopted by the European Union, as applied in accordance with the provisions of the Companies Act 2014; and
- the Group and Company financial statements have been properly prepared in accordance with the requirements of the Companies Act 2014.

Basis for opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing (Ireland) ("ISAs (Ireland)") and applicable law. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements section of our report. We are independent of the Group in accordance with ethical requirements that are relevant to our audit of financial statements in Ireland, including the Ethical Standard issued by the Irish Auditing and Accounting Supervisory Authority ("IAASA"), and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirements.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

Conclusions relating to going concern

In auditing the financial statements, we have concluded that the directors' use of the going concern basis of accounting in the preparation of the financial statements is appropriate.

Based on the work we have performed, we have not identified any material uncertainties relating to events or conditions that, individually or collectively, may cast significant doubt on the Group's or the Company's ability to continue as a going concern for a period of at least twelve months from the date when the financial statements are authorised for issue.

Our responsibilities and the responsibilities of the directors with respect to going concern are described in the relevant sections of this report.

Other information

The directors are responsible for the other information presented in the Annual Report together with the financial statements. The other information comprises the information included in the directors' report. The financial statements and our auditor's report thereon do not comprise part of the other information. Our opinion on the financial statements does not cover the other information and, accordingly, we do not express an audit opinion or, except as explicitly stated below, any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

Our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether, based on our financial statements audit work, the information therein is materially misstated or inconsistent with the financial statements or our audit knowledge. Based solely on that work we have not identified material misstatements in the other information.

Based solely on our work on the other information undertaken during the course of the audit , we report that:

- we have not identified material misstatements in the directors' report;
- in our opinion, the information given in the directors' report is consistent with the financial statements;
- in our opinion, the directors' report has been prepared in accordance with the Companies Act 2014.

Opinions on other matters prescribed by the Companies Act 2014 We have obtained all the information and explanations which we consider necessary for the purposes of our audit.

In our opinion the accounting records of the Company were sufficient to permit the financial statements to be readily and properly audited and the financial statements are in agreement with the accounting records.

Matters on which we are required to report by exception

The Companies Act 2014 requires us to report to you if, in our opinion, the disclosures of directors' remuneration and transactions required by Sections 305 to 312 of the Act are not made. We have nothing to report in this regard.

RESPECTIVE RESPONSIBILITIES AND RESTRICTIONS ON USE

Responsibilities of Directors for the financial statements

As explained more fully in the directors' responsibilities statement set out on page 20, the directors are responsible for: the preparation of the financial statements including being satisfied that they give a true and fair view; such internal control as they determine is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error; assessing the Group and Company's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern; and using the going concern basis of accounting unless they either intend to liquidate the Group and Company or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

Independent Auditor's Report to the members of SMBC Aviation Capital Limited (continued)

Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with ISAs (Ireland) will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements.

A fuller description of our responsibilities is provided on IAASA's website at <u>https://www.iaasa.ie/getmedia/</u> b2389013%2D1cf6%2D458b%2D9b8f%2Da98202dc9c3a/Description_of_ auditors_responsibilities_for_audit.pdf

The purpose of our audit work and to whom we owe our responsibilities

Our report is made solely to the Company's members, as a body, in accordance with Section 391 of the Companies Act 2014. Our audit work has been undertaken so that we might state to the Company's members those matters we are required to state to them in an auditor's report and for no other purpose. To the fullest extent permitted by law, we do not accept or assume responsibility to anyone other than the Company and the Company's members, as a body, for our audit work, for this report, or for the opinions we have formed.

KILJ ale

Killian Croke 30 June 2022

for and on behalf of

KPMG

Chartered Accountants, Statutory Audit Firm 1 Harbourmaster Place IFSC Dublin 1

Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income

For the year ended 31 March 2022

		Year ended 31 March 2022	Year ended 31 March 2021
CONTINUING OPERATIONS	Note	US \$'000	US \$'000
Income			
Lease revenue	2	1,371,721	1,130,832
Other revenue	2	10,833	13,721
Total revenues	2	1,382,554	1,144,553
Other operating income	3	124,276	22,697
		1,506,830	1,167,250
Operating expenses / Depreciation	9	(484,213)	(442,094)
Operating lease asset impairment and write-off charge	9	(1,686,034)	(176,439)
Credit impairment credit / (charge)	16	35,364	(153,872)
Financial asset impairment	7	(16,592)	-
Operating expenses	4	(104,167)	(85,941)
PROFIT FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES		(748,812)	308,904
Finance income	7	108,155	95,208
Finance expense	7	(474,419)	(388,489)
Break losses	7	(817)	(836)
Net trading gain	7	576	442
NET FINANCE COSTS		(366,505)	(293,675)
(LOSS) / PROFIT BEFORE TAXATION		(1,115,317)	15,229
Tax credit / (charge)	8	140,418	(1,674)
(LOSS) / PROFIT FROM CONTINUING OPERATIONS		(974,899)	13,555
OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME			
Cash flow hedges - effective portion of changes in fair value	13	231,245	275,269
Cash flow hedges - reclassified to profit or loss		781	820
Movement in fair value of available for sale assets		-	(1,260)
Tax on other comprehensive income		(29,003)	(34,512)
OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME FOR THE YEAR, NET OF TAX		203,023	240,317
TOTAL COMPREHENSIVE (LOSS) / INCOME FOR THE YEAR		(771,876)	253,872
		·	

All income relates to continuing operations. All profits and total comprehensive income for the current and preceding financial year are attributable to the owners of the company. The accompanying notes form an integral part of these financial statements.

Kenn 9 0

P Barrett Director Date: 30 June 2022

A Kenny

Consolidated Statement of Financial Position

As at 31 March 2022

	Note	31 March 2022 US \$'000	31 March 2021 US \$'000
NON-CURRENT ASSETS			
Property, plant and equipment	9	13,729,560	13,638,022
Intangible assets		3,601	3,081
Advances to OEMs	14	44,771	364,577
Finance lease and loan receivables Lease incentive assets	15 18	586,982 68,383	475,532 13,604
Derivative financial instruments	18	24,851	13,004
	12		
		14,458,148	14,494,816
CURRENT ASSETS			
Advances to OEMs	14	563,585	376,602
Assets held for sale	19	34,787	-
Finance lease and loan receivables	15	46,021	26,040
Trade and other receivables	16	212,299	242,029
Cash and cash equivalents	17	994,274	817,055
Lease incentive assets Derivative financial instruments	18 12	19,769	8,348 1,373
	12		
		1,870,735	1,471,447
TOTAL ASSETS		16,328,883	15,966,263
EQUITY			
Share capital	25	887,513	887,513
Other components of equity	26	396,737	193,714
Retained earnings		1,050,772	2,025,671
TOTAL EQUITY		2,335,022	3,106,898
NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES			
Trade and other payables	20	464,224	597,805
Obligations under finance leases		-	2,389
Borrowings	21	11,301,193	9,602,958
Deferred tax liabilities Derivative financial instruments	23 12	242,472 106,737	355,840 312,393
Subordinated liabilities	24	300,000	300,000
		12 414 626	11 171 205
		12,414,626	11,171,385
CURRENT LIABILITIES	40	0 770	
Liabilities associated with assets held for sale	19	2,773	-
Trade and other payables Obligations under finance leases	20	421,778	380,297 3,171
Borrowings	21	- 1,154,478	1,303,567
Derivative financial instruments	12	206	945
		1,579,235	1,687,980
TOTAL LIABILITIES		13,993,861	12,859,365
TOTAL EQUITY AND LIABILITIES		16,328,883	15,966,263

P Barrett Director Date: 30 June 2022

Kenn 9 $\boldsymbol{\mathcal{O}}$ A Kenny

A Kenny Director Date: 30 June 2022

Company Statement of Financial Position

As at 31 March 2022

	Note	31 March 2022 US \$'000	31 March 2021 US \$'000
NON-CURRENT ASSETS			• • • • •
Property, plant and equipment	9	13,680,611	13,476,017
Intangible assets	4.4	3,601	3,081
Advances to OEMs Loan receivables	14 15	44,771 636,720	364,577 603,005
Investment in subsidiaries	10	56,697	56,697
Lease incentive assets	18	68,383	13,604
Derivative financial instruments	12	24,851	-
		14,515,634	14,516,981
CURRENT ASSETS			
Advances to OEMs	14	563,585	376,602
Assets held for sale	19 15	34,787	-
Loan receivables Trade and other receivables	15 16	47,311 214,698	32,626 238,811
Cash and cash equivalents	10	980,451	811,893
Lease incentive assets	18	19,769	8,348
Derivative financial instruments	12	-	1,373
		1,860,601	1,469,653
TOTAL ASSETS		16,376,235	15,986,634
EQUITY			
Share capital	25	887,513	887,513
Other components of equity	26	394,770	191,747
Profit or loss account		985,855	1,982,363
TOTAL EQUITY		2,268,138	3,061,623
NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES	20	450.070	500 600
Trade and other payables	20	450,972	588,620 2,389
Obligations under finance leases Borrowings	21	- 11,395,489	2,369 9,652,957
Deferred tax liabilities	23	242,473	355,848
Derivative financial instruments	12	106,737	312,393
Subordinated liabilities	24	300,000	300,000
		12,495,671	11,212,207
CURRENT LIABILITIES	40	277	
Liabilities associated with assets held for sale Trade and other payables	19 20	2,773 454,969	- 410,433
Obligations under finance leases	20	454,969	3,171
Borrowings	21	1,154,478	1,298,255
Derivative financial instruments	12	206	945
		1,612,426	1,712,804
TOTAL LIABILITIES		14,108,097	12,925,011
TOTAL EQUITY AND LIABILITIES		16,376,235	15,986,634

Kenr

P Barrett Director Date: 30 June 2022

Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity

As at 31 March 2022

	Note	Share Capital US \$'000	Other Reserves (incl. Share Premium) US \$'000	Cash Flow Hedge Reserve US \$'000	Retained Earnings US \$'000	Total Equity US \$'000
BALANCE AT 31 MARCH 2020		887,513	470,555	(518,418)	2,013,376	2,853,026
Total comprehensive income Profit for the year Other comprehensive income for the year BALANCE AT 31 MARCH 2021	26 - -	- - - - 887,513	- - - - 470,555	241,577	13,555 (1,260) 12,295 2.025,671	13,555 240,317 253,872 3,106,898
Total comprehensive income Loss for the year Other comprehensive income for the year	26			203,023	(974,899)	(974,899) 203,023
BALANCE AT 31 MARCH 2022	-	887,513	470,555	(73,818)	(974,899)	(771,876)

Company Statement of Changes in Equity

As at 31 March 2022

	Note	Share Capital US \$'000	Other Reserves (incl. Share Premium) US \$'000	Cash Flow Hedge Reserve US \$'000	Retained Earnings US \$'000	Total Equity US \$'000
BALANCE AT 31 MARCH 2020		887,513	468,588	(518,418)	1,973,306	2,810,989
Total comprehensive income Profit for the year Other comprehensive income for the year BALANCE AT 31 MARCH 2021	26 - -	- - - 887.513	- - - - 468,588	241,577 241,577 (276,841)	10,317 (1,260) 9,057 1,982,363	10,317 240,317 250,634 3,061,623
Total comprehensive income Loss for the year Other comprehensive income for the year	26			203,023	(996,508)	(996,508) 203,023 (793,485)
BALANCE AT 31 MARCH 2022	-	887,513	468,588	(73,818)	985,855	2,268,138

Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows

For the year ended 31 March 2022

	Note	Year ended 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Year ended 31 March 2021 US \$'000
(LOSS) / PROFIT BEFORE TAX		(1,115,317)	15,229
Adjustments for: Depreciation of property, plant and equipment Impairment and write-off of property, plant and equipment Amortisation of computer software intangible assets Lease incentive asset amortisation Credit impairment (credit) / charge Financial asset impairment	9 9 10 18 16	484,212 1,686,034 857 18,761 (35,364) 16,592	442,094 176,439 755 15,924 153,872
Net interest expense Movement in fair value of derivatives not in a hedge relationship and other fair value hedges Profit on disposal of assets held under operating leases	3	366,489 (576) (69,327)	293,656 (442) (1,857)
		1,352,361	1,095,670
Decrease / (increase) in receivables Decrease in payables		28,750 (187,884)	(247,632) (40,145)
CASH GENERATED BY OPERATIONS		1,193,227	807,893
Income taxes paid Interest paid		(586) (380,128)	(400) (357,148)
NET CASH FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES		812,513	450,345
INVESTING ACTIVITIES Proceeds on disposal of property, plant and equipment Purchases of property, plant and equipment Purchases of intangible assets		965,918 (3,140,904) (1,376)	90,802 (2,851,456) (2,543)
NET CASH USED IN INVESTING ACTIVITIES:		(2,176,362)	(2,763,197)
FINANCING ACTIVITIES Receipts from restricted cash accounts Repayment of obligations under finance leases Proceeds from indebtedness Repayments of indebtedness		361,700 (5,752) 2,947,802 (1,399,635)	240,100 (7,703) 2,595,900 (701,568)
NET CASH FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES		1,904,115	2,126,729
EFFECT OF EXCHANGE RATE CHANGES ON UNRESTRICTED CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS		(1,347)	922
NET INCREASE / (DECREASE) IN UNRESTRICTED CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS		538,919	(185,201)
UNRESTRICTED CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT BEGINNING OF THE PERIOD		455,355	640,556
UNRESTRICTED CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT END OF THE PERIOD	17	994,274	455,355
Unrestricted cash and cash equivalents as above Restricted cash as reported	17 17	994,274	455,355 361,700
Total cash and cash equivalents	17	994,274	817,055

Company Statement of Cash Flows

For the year ended 31 March 2022

	Note	Year ended 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Year ended 31 March 2021 US \$'000
(LOSS) / PROFIT BEFORE TAX		(1,138,884)	11,618
Adjustments for:			
Depreciation of property, plant and equipment Impairment of property, plant and equipment Amortisation of computer software intangible assets Impairment of investment in subsidiary		481,699 1,686,034 857	439,962 176,439 755 12
Lease incentive asset amortisation Credit impairment credit/(charge) Financial asset impairment		18,761 (35,364) 16,592	15,924 153,872
Net interest expense		366,777	292,851
Movement in fair value of derivatives not in a hedge relationship and other fair value hedges Profit on disposal of assets held under operating leases		(576) (70,910)	(442) (1,748)
		1,324,986	1,089,243
Decrease / (increase) in receivables Decrease in payables		188,666 (250,783)	(360,610) (17,032)
CASH GENERATED BY OPERATIONS		1,262,869	711,601
Income taxes paid Interest paid		- (382,361)	57 (350,768)
NET CASH FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES		880,508	360,890
INVESTING ACTIVITIES Proceeds on disposal of property, plant and equipment		857,623	90,693
Purchases of property, plant and equipment		(3,042,161)	(2,202,113)
Purchases of intangible assets		(1,376)	(2,543)
Investment in subsidiary Loans provided to subsidiaries		(173,401)	(41,200) (510,632)
NET CASH USED IN INVESTING ACTIVITIES		(2,359,315)	(2,665,795)
FINANCING ACTIVITIES Receipts from restricted cash accounts		361,700	240,100
Repayment of obligations under finance leases		(5,752)	(7,703)
Proceeds from indebtedness		2,992,097	2,640,588
Repayments of indebtedness		(1,338,294)	(759,020)
NET CASH FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES		2,009,751	2,113,965
EFFECT OF EXCHANGE RATE CHANGES ON UNRESTRICTED CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS		(686)	932
NET INCREASE / (DECREASE) IN UNRESTRICTED CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS		530,258	(190,008)
UNRESTRICTED CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT BEGINNING OF THE PERIOD		450,193	640,201
UNRESTRICTED CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT END OF THE PERIOD	17	980,451	450,193
Unrestricted cash and cash equivalents as above Restricted cash as reported	17 17	980,451	450,193 361,700
Total cash and cash equivalents	17	980,451	811,893

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements

1 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

SMBC Aviation Capital is a company incorporated and domiciled in Ireland. The address of its registered office is IFSC House, IFSC, Dublin 1, Ireland.

The Consolidated Financial Statements are prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS") as adopted by the EU and with those parts of the Companies Act 2014 applicable to companies reporting under IFRS.

a Basis of preparation

The Consolidated Financial Statements have been prepared under the historical cost convention as modified to include the fair valuation of certain financial instruments. The principal accounting policies are set out below.

The Consolidated Financial Statements of the Company have been prepared in accordance with IFRSs as adopted by the EU. The entity financial statements of the Company have been prepared in accordance with IFRS as adopted by the EU and as applied in accordance with the Companies Act 2014 which permits a company that publishes its Company and Group financial statements together to take advantage of the exemption in Section 304(2) of the Companies Act 2014, from presenting to its members its Company income statement and related notes that form part of the approved Company Financial Statements.

The Company's functional currency is the US Dollar, being the currency of the primary economic environment in which the Company operates. The presentation currency for the Group and Company is US Dollar. All financial information presented in US Dollar has been rounded to the nearest thousand US Dollars unless otherwise stated.

The accounts, which should be read in conjunction with the Directors' Report, are prepared on a going concern basis and in accordance with IFRS as adopted by the European Union.

The Group's activities are capital intensive by their nature, and have been funded with a combination of equity and debt capital provided by its shareholders and third party debt financing. The ability of the Group to continue to operate is dependent upon (among other matters) its ability to meet (i) its debt repayment obligations under the respective loan agreements as set out in note 23 'Borrowings' and (ii) its future aircraft purchases as set out in note 31 'Capital Commitments'. The Group has considerable financial resources (see undrawn facilities as described in note 24 'Financial Risk Management') together with long-term lease contracts with airline operators across different geographic areas (see note 29 'Operating Lease Arrangements as Lessor'). As a consequence, the Directors believe that the Group is well placed to manage its business risks successfully despite the current uncertain economic outlook. In determining the going concern basis of preparation of the financial statements, the Directors have also considered the impact of sanctions on Russia (see note 9 'Property, plant and equipment's) and ongoing developments in the Covid-19 situation on the Group and its customers. The Directors have considered the cash position, existing equity and resources available to the Group, which, along with related forecasts, provide comfort over the sustainability of the Group and Company. If the effects of either the Russian situation or the Covid-19 outbreak are deeper or more prolonged than currently expected, there would be a likely impact on future reporting periods. The Directors continue to keep the situation and the impact on the Group under review, with the support of the key service providers.

b Estimates and judgements

The preparation of Financial Statements in conformity with IFRS as adopted by the EU requires management to make use of judgements, estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities as at the reporting date and the reported amount of income and expenses during the reported period.

In particular, the judgements and assumptions involved in the Group and Company's accounting policies which have the most significant effect on the amounts recognised in the Financial Statements are as follows:

Note 9 - Property, Plant and Equipment

The material judgements in respect of property, plant and equipment include the identification and subsequent measurement of impairment such as triggers and estimates of cash flow including residual values and discounts rates. The discount rate used in the measurement of impairment was 5% in the current period. Estimates also include the intervals used (currently 5 years) to determine future market values for the purposes of setting depreciation rates for individual aircraft.

Note 17 - Credit impairment provisions

The Group recognises an expected credit loss for financial assets in accordance with IFRS 9 – Financial Instruments. The material judgements in respect of lease receivables, loan receivables and finance lease receivables include the estimation of both the timing and quantum of expected losses. The Group assigns a credit rating to each counterparty which is determined to be predictive of the probability of default and loss given default, having considered collateral arrangements, relevant external ratings, the financial result and position of the airline customer and the experienced credit judgment of the dedicated credit analyst team.

Estimates and underlying assumptions are reviewed on an ongoing basis. Revisions to accounting estimates are recognised in the period in which the estimate is revised and in any future periods affected. Although these estimates are based on management's best knowledge of the amount, event or action, actual results may differ from those estimates.

1 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

c Basis of consolidation

The Consolidated Financial Statements include the annual Financial Statements of the Company and all of its subsidiaries, drawn up to 31 March 2022. The Group does not have investments in associates or joint ventures as defined in IFRS.

In applying IFRS 10, the standard introduced a single consolidation model for all entities based on control which requires consolidation where the Company has power over the entity, exposure or rights to returns from involvement with the entity and the ability to use power to affect returns. The financial statements of an entity are included in the Consolidated Financial Statements from the date that this control commences until the date that this control ceases.

The Consolidated Financial Statements have been prepared using uniform accounting policies for transactions and other events in similar circumstances.

Subsidiaries

A subsidiary is an entity controlled by the Company. Control exists when the Company is exposed, or has rights, to variable returns from its involvement with the entity and has the ability to affect those returns through its power over the entity. In assessing control, potential voting rights that are substantive are taken into account. All subsidiaries have coterminous financial year ends. The accounting policies of all subsidiaries are consistent with the policies adopted by the Group. Intragroup transactions, intragroup balances and any unrealised gains and losses arising from intragroup transactions are eliminated in preparing the Consolidated Financial Statements. All of the Company's subsidiaries are wholly owned by the Company and, as such, there are no non-controlling interests to present separately in the Consolidated Financial Statements.

Common control transactions

Business combinations under common control are accounted for in the consolidated financial statements prospectively from the date the Group obtains the ownership interest. Assets and liabilities are recognised upon consolidation at their carrying amount in the financial statements of the transferor. Assets and liabilities are adjusted, if necessary, to reflect Group accounting policies and any difference between the net assets acquired, based on book values adjusted for accounting policy differences, is reflected in other reserves.

d Investment in subsidiaries

Investments in subsidiary undertakings are stated in the Company Statement of Financial Position at cost, less any provision for impairment.

e Income under finance and operating leases

Leases are classified as finance leases whenever the terms of the lease transfer substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership to the lessee. All other leases are classified as operating leases.

Finance lease income, which includes the amortisation of the investment in the lease, is allocated to accounting periods so as to reflect a constant periodic rate of return on the net investment outstanding in respect of the leases.

Rental income from operating leases is recognised on a straightline basis over the term of the relevant lease. At each reporting date, the Group assesses whether lease receivables are credit-impaired. A financial asset is 'creditimpaired' when one or more events that have a detrimental impact on the estimated future cash flows of the financial asset have occurred. Loss allowances for lease receivables are deducted from the gross carrying amount of the lease receivable.

Rentals received, but unearned under lease agreements are recorded as 'Prepaid lease rentals' in trade and other payables.

f Fee income

Arranger fee income earned on the sale and purchase of managed aircraft is recognised on completion of the sale when the aircraft has been accepted by the customer and no further services remain to be completed. Ongoing aircraft management fees are recognised in the accounting period in which the services are rendered.

g Borrowing costs

Borrowing costs attributable to the acquisition of aircraft not yet delivered are capitalised as part of aircraft cost, unless production of an aircraft is deemed to have been suspended, in which case capitalisation is suspended until production resumes in advance of delivery. All other borrowing costs are recognised as an expense in the period in which they are incurred.

h Taxation

Income tax expense or income, comprising current tax and deferred tax, is recorded in the income statement except income tax on items recognised outside the income statement which is credited or charged to other comprehensive income or to equity as appropriate.

Current tax is income tax payable or recoverable in respect of the taxable profit or loss for the period arising in income or in equity. Provision is made for current tax at rates enacted or substantively enacted at the reporting date.

Deferred tax is the tax expected to be payable or recoverable in respect of temporary differences between the carrying amount of an asset or liability for accounting purposes and its carrying amount for tax purposes.

Deferred tax liabilities are generally recognised for all taxable temporary differences and deferred tax assets are recognised to the extent that it is probable that they will be recovered. Deferred tax is calculated using tax rates expected to apply in the periods when the assets will be realised or the liabilities settled, based on tax rates and laws enacted, or substantively enacted, at the reporting date.

i Leases

The determination of whether an arrangement is (or contains) a lease is based on the substance of the arrangement at the inception of the lease. The arrangement is, or contains, a lease if fulfilment of the arrangement is dependent on the use of a specific asset or assets and the arrangement conveys a right to use the asset or assets, even if that right is not explicitly specified in an arrangement.

i. As a lessor

Leases are classified as finance leases whenever the terms of the lease transfer substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership to the lessee. All other leases are classified as operating leases.

1 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

i Leases – continued

i. As a lessor – continued

Rental income from operating leases is recognised on a straightline basis over the term of the relevant lease. Initial direct costs incurred in negotiating and arranging an operating lease are added to the carrying amount of the leased asset and recognised over the lease term on the same basis as rental income. Contingent rents are recognised as revenue in the period in which they are earned.

Amounts due from lessees under finance leases are recognised as receivables at the amount of the Group and Company's net investment in the leases. Finance lease income is allocated to accounting periods so as to reflect a constant periodic rate on the Group and Company's net investment outstanding in respect of the leases.

ii. As a lessee

The Group and Company recognise a right-of-use asset and a lease liability at the lease commencement date. The right-ofuse asset is initially measure at cost, and subsequently at cost less any accumulated depreciation and impairment losses, and adjusted for certain remeasurements of the lease liability.

The lease liability is initially measured at the present value of the lease payments that are not paid at the commencement date, discounted using the Group and Company's incremental borrowing rate as the discount rate.

The lease liability is subsequently increased by the interest cost on the lease liability and decreased by lease payments made. It is remeasured when there is a change in future lease payments arising from a change in an index or rate or, as appropriate, changes in the assessment of whether a purchase or extension option is reasonably certain to be exercised or a termination option is reasonably certain not to be exercised.

Each lease payment is allocated between the liability and finance cost. The finance cost is charged to the statement of profit or loss over the lease period so as to produce a constant periodic rate of interest on the remaining balance of the liability for each period. The right-of-use asset is depreciated over the shorter of the asset's useful life and the lease term on a straightline basis. The Group and Company present lease liabilities in 'trade and other payables' in the statement of financial position.

j Foreign currency

Transactions in foreign currencies are recorded at the rates of exchange prevailing on the dates of the transactions. Non-monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are translated at the rates prevailing at the date of the transaction. At each reporting date, monetary assets and liabilities that are denominated in foreign currencies are retranslated at the rates prevailing on the reporting date. Gains and losses arising on retranslation are included in the profit or loss for the period.

k Property, plant and equipment

Property, plant and equipment are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation and any recognised impairment loss.

Assets are depreciated to the Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income over their estimated useful economic lives, as follows:

Aircraft for hire under operating leases

to the next useful economic life ("UEL") point, maximum of 5 years

Office equipment and fixtures & fittings - 3 to 10 years from date when brought into use

It is the Group and Company's practice to hold aircraft for an average period of 5 years. Because of this, the Group and Company estimates the future market value (residual value) at 5 year intervals which correspond to UEL points.

Aircraft are depreciated to their residual values. Residual values are determined based on estimated values at the end of the useful lives of the aircraft assets.

Estimated residual values based on contractual return conditions of the aircraft are reviewed at each reporting date. This review includes the expected maintenance condition of the asset and any excess maintenance reserves expected to be available on maturity of the lease. Where estimated residual values are found to have changed significantly, this is recorded prospectively and depreciation charges over the remaining useful life are adjusted to take account of the revised estimate.

The carrying amounts of the Group and Company's aircraft are reviewed at each reporting date to determine whether there is any indication of impairment. If any such indication exists, then the asset's recoverable amount is estimated. An impairment loss is recognised if the carrying amount of an asset exceeds its recoverable amount. The recoverable amount of an asset is the greater of its value in use and its fair value less costs to sell. Impairment losses are recognised in the profit or loss.

Under IAS 39, the Group and Company avail of the own-use exemption in relation to certain capital commitments.

1 Maintenance component assets

Maintenance component asset represents the value in the difference between the contractual right under the acquired leases (excluding short term) to receive the aircraft in a specified maintenance condition at the end of the lease and the actual physical condition of the aircraft at the date of acquisition. The maintenance component asset is not depreciated, but capitalised to the operating lease asset at the end of the lease.

m Inventory

Inventory consists primarily of engines and airframes which are valued at the lower of cost or market value. Cost is primarily determined using the specific identification method for individual part purchases and on an allocated basis for engines and airframes. Costs are allocated using the relationship of the cost of the engine or airframe to estimated retail sales value at the time of purchase.

1 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

n Intangible assets

Intangible assets are initially recognised at cost which is their fair value at the date of acquisition or capitalisation of related staff costs. Subsequently intangible assets are carried at cost less any accumulated amortisation and impairment. Cost is amortised on a straight-line basis over their estimated useful lives which vary from two years to ten years. Carrying values are reviewed for indicators of impairment at each reporting date and are subject to impairment testing when events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying values may not be recoverable.

o Impairment of non-financial assets

Long-term tangible and intangible assets that are subject to amortisation or depreciation are tested for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount may not be recoverable. An impairment loss is recognised for the amount by which the asset's carrying amount exceeds its recoverable amount. The recoverable amount is the higher of an asset's fair value less costs to sell and value-in-use.

Value in use includes cash flow projections of contracted and estimated lease rentals, with probabilities assigned to such cash flows where expected outcomes may vary. When assessing impairment, assets are grouped at the lowest levels for which there are separately identifiable cash flows. Non-financial assets other than goodwill that have suffered impairment losses are reviewed for possible reversal of the impairment at each reporting date.

p Pre-delivery payments

Pre-delivery payments ("PDPs") are recorded in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position at cost and are not depreciated. Borrowing costs associated with PDPs and aircraft that are yet to be delivered are capitalised as incurred, unless production of an aircraft is deemed to have been suspended, in which case capitalisation is suspended until production resumes in advance of delivery. As aircraft which are subject to PDPs are delivered, all applicable PDPs and financing costs are re-classified to Property, Plant and Equipment. The recoverability of PDPs is assessed as part of the overall impairment review by considering the market value of the aircraft associated with the relevant PDPs paid.

q Non-current assets and liabilities held for sale

Non-current assets (or disposals groups comprising assets and liabilities) that are expected to be recovered primarily through a sale transaction rather than through continuing use are classified as held for sale. Assets classified as held for sale must be available for immediate sale in its present condition and the sale must be highly probable. An asset held for sale is measured at the lower of its carrying amount and fair value less costs to sell.

r Financial instruments

The Group and Company's financial assets are categorised as either 'financial assets measured at amortised cost' or 'financial assets at fair value through the profit or loss'. The appropriate classification is determined based on the contractual cash flow characteristics of the financial asset and the objective of the business model within which the financial asset is held. Financial assets measured at amortised cost include 'loan receivables', 'advances to OEMs', 'trade and other receivables' and 'cash and cash equivalents' in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position. Financial assets at fair value through other comprehensive income include investments in equity instruments which are not held for trading. All other financial assets are classified as measured at fair value through profit or loss ("FVTPL").

The Group and Company's financial liabilities are categorised as either 'financial liabilities measured at amortised cost' or 'financial liabilities at fair value through the profit or loss'. Financial liabilities measured at amortised cost includes 'borrowings', 'obligations under finance leases' and 'trade and other payables' in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position.

A financial asset is recognised in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position only when the Group becomes party to its contractual provisions. The purchase of financial assets is recognised using trade date accounting. The Group derecognises a financial asset when the contractual rights to the cash flows from the financial asset expire or it transfers substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership. Financial liabilities are initially recognised at fair value, less, in the case of financial liabilities subsequently carried at amortised cost, transaction costs. A financial liability is derecognised when the obligation specified in the contract is discharged, cancelled or expired.

Following the financial crisis, the reform and replacement of benchmark interest rates such as USD LIBOR and other interbank offered rates ('IBORs') has become a priority for global regulators. There is currently uncertainty around the timing and precise nature of these changes. The Group has recognised the hedging instruments set out (note 13) at fair value, which are exposed to the impact of LIBOR. The Group also has certain floating rate liabilities where the reference rate is linked to LIBOR. The Group has established a transition plan to ensure a smooth transition to alternative reference rates and has engaged with counterparties to include appropriate fall-back provisions in its floating rate liabilities and hedging derivatives. New standard guidance (namely "Interest Rate Benchmark Reform Phase 2, Amendments to IFRS 9, IFRS 7, IFRS 4 and IFRS 16") became effective for annual periods on or after 1 January 2021 and the Group believes that the impact for future accounting periods will not be material.

s Derivatives and hedge accounting

The Group and Company has entered into various financial instruments (derivatives) to manage foreign exchange and interest rate risk. Derivatives include swaps, forwards and options.

All derivatives are recognised on the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position at their fair value (market value). Market value is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date.

The method of recognising the resulting gain or loss on derivatives depends on whether the derivative is designated as a hedging instrument.

Non-hedging derivatives are classified at fair value through the profit or loss. Gains and losses arising from changes in fair value of a non-hedging derivative are recognised as they arise in the Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income under trading income/expense. s

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

1 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

Derivatives and hedge accounting - continued The Group and Company designates certain derivatives held for risk management as well as certain non-derivative financial instruments as hedging instruments in qualifying hedging relationships. On initial designation of the hedge, the Group and Company formally documents the relationship between the hedging instruments and hedged items, including the risk management objective and strategy in undertaking the hedge, together with the method that will be used to assess the effectiveness of the hedging relationships. The Group and Company makes an assessment both at the inception of the hedge relationship as well as on an ongoing basis, as to whether the hedging instruments are expected to be highly effective in offsetting the changes in cash flows or fair value of the respective hedged items during the period for which the hedge is designated, and whether the actual results of each hedge are within a range of 80-125 percent. The Group and Company makes an assessment for a cash flow hedge of a forecast transaction, as to whether the forecast transaction is highly probable to occur and presents an exposure to variations in cash flows that could ultimately affect profit or loss.

When a derivative is designated as the hedging instrument in a hedge of the variability in cash flows attributable to a particular risk associated with a recognised asset or liability or a highly probable forecast transaction that could affect profit or loss, the effective portion of changes in the fair value of the derivative is recognised in other comprehensive income in the hedging reserve. The amount recognised in other comprehensive income is reclassified to the profit or loss in the same period as the hedged cash flows affect the profit or loss, and in the same line item in the Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income. Any ineffective portion of changes in the fair value of the derivative is recognised immediately in the profit or loss.

When a derivative is designated as the hedging instrument in a fair value hedge, changes in fair value are recorded in the Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income, together with any changes in fair value of the hedged asset or liability that are attributable to the hedged risk.

If the hedging derivative expires or is sold, terminated, or exercised, or the hedge no longer meets the criteria for cash flow hedge accounting, or the hedge designation is revoked, then hedge accounting is discontinued prospectively. In a discounted hedge of a forecast transaction the cumulative amount recognised in Other Comprehensive Income from the period when the hedge was effective is reclassified from other comprehensive income to profit or loss as a reclassification adjustment when the forecast transaction occurs and affects profit or loss. If the forecast transaction is no longer expected to occur, then the balance in other comprehensive income is reclassified immediately to the profit or loss as a reclassification adjustment. If the criteria for hedge accounting cease to be met in relation to a fair value hedge, no further adjustments are made to the hedged item for fair value changes attributable to the hedged risk. The cumulative adjustment to the carrying amount of a hedged item is amortised to profit or loss over the period to maturity using the effective interest method.

Determination of fair values of derivative financial instruments and financial liabilities in fair value hedge relationships

Derivative fair values are determined from quoted prices in active markets where available. Where there is no active market for an instrument, fair value is derived from prices for the derivative's components using appropriate pricing or valuation models. The Group and Company's pricing and valuation methods are managed in conjunction with Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation Capital Markets Inc.

The current pricing models do not entail material subjectivity because the methodologies utilised do not incorporate significant judgement and the parameters included in the models can be calibrated to actively quoted market prices. Values established from pricing models are adjusted for credit risk and liquidity risk.

t Provisions

A provision is recognised if, as a result of a past event, the Group and Company has a present legal or constructive obligation that can be estimated reliably and it is probable that an outflow of economic benefits will be required to settle the obligation and the amount can be reliably estimated. Provisions are determined by discounting the expected future cash flows at a pre-tax rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and, where appropriate, the risks specific to the liability. The unwinding of the discount is recognised as finance cost.

u Amounts receivable under finance leases

A finance lease is recognised when there is a contractual right to the asset's cash flows and derecognised when all contractual rights and obligations expire. Amounts due from lessees under finance leases are recorded as receivables at the amount of the net investment in the leases. The difference between the gross receivable and the present value of the receivable is recognised as unearned finance income.

Progress payments made prior to the commencement of the primary lease are included at cost together with the amount of any interest charged on such payments.

v Loans receivable and advances to OEMs

Loan receivables and advances to OEMs are measured on initial recognition at fair value, and subsequently measured at amortised cost using the effective interest rate method. Appropriate allowances for estimated irrecoverable amounts are recognised in the profit or loss when there is objective evidence that the asset is impaired. The allowance recognised is measured as the difference between the asset's carrying amount and the present value of estimated future cash flows discounted at the effective interest rate computed at initial recognition.

w Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents comprise of cash on hand, demand deposits and other short-term highly liquid investments that are readily convertible to a known amount of cash and are subject to an insignificant risk of changes in value.

x Restricted cash

Restricted cash includes cash held by the Group and Company which is ring-fenced or used as security for specific financing arrangements and to which the Group and Company does not have unfettered access.

1 SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES - CONTINUED

y Lease incentive accounting

A lessor contribution liability is established at the commencement of the lease representing the best estimate of the contractually obligated contribution. In addition, a lease incentive asset is recognised for this amount, and it is amortised over the life of the associated lease as a charge against maintenance income.

Lessor contributions represent contractual obligations on the part of the Group and Company to contribute to the lessee's cost of the next planned major maintenance events, expected to occur during the lease.

z Obligations under finance leases

Assets held under finance leases are recognised as assets of the Group and Company at their fair value or, if lower, at the present value of the minimum lease payments, each determined at the inception of the lease. Subsequent to initial recognition, the asset is accounted for in accordance with the accounting policy applicable to that asset. The corresponding liability to the lessor is included in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position as a finance lease payable obligation. Lease payments are apportioned between finance charges and reduction of the lease obligation so as to achieve a constant rate of interest on the remaining balance of the liability.

aa Maintenance reserves

All cash maintenance reserves collected under the lease agreements are recognised on the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position. At the end of the lease any excess is taken to revenue. Excess supplemental income from maintenance reserve is only recognised as revenue in the income statement when the Group and Company settles the full obligation in accordance with IAS 37, Provisions, Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets.

bb Lease component assets and liabilities

Aircraft acquired on lease are assessed for the existence of lease component assets and liabilities which are considered to be separate components of aircraft assets. To the extent that lease payments are off-market, they are recognised as either lease component assets or liabilities which are amortised over the remaining lease term.

cc Pensions

Obligations for contributions to defined contribution pension plans are recognised as an expense in the profit or loss as the related service is received from the employee.

dd Short term employee benefits

Short-term employee benefit obligations are measured on an undiscounted basis and are expensed as the related service is provided.

ee Profit from operating activities

Operating profit is stated before charging or crediting investment income and finance costs.

ff Share capital

Ordinary shares are classified as equity. Incremental costs directly attributable to the issue of ordinary shares are recognised as a deduction from equity, net of any tax effects.

gg New standards adoption and amendments to IFRS

The following new standards approved by the IASB have been applied in preparing these financial statements:

IFRS 3 Business Combinations: Reference to the Conceptual Framework (amendment) (IFRS 3)

This amendment updates the reference to the revised Conceptual Framework for Financial Reporting and for specific requirements for transactions and other events within the scope of IAS 37 and IFRIC 21.

IAS 16 Property, plant and equipment: Proceeds before Intended Use (amendment) (IAS 16)

This amendment prohibits an entity from deducting from the cost of property, plant and equipment amounts received from selling items produced while the entity is preparing the asset for its intended use. Instead, an entity will recognise such sales proceeds and related cost in profit or loss.

IAS 37 Provisions, contingent liabilities and contingent assets: Onerous contracts – costs of fulfilling a contract (amendment) (IAS 37)

This amendment specifies which costs a company includes when assessing whether a contract will be loss-making.

Annual Improvements 2018 - 2020

These amendments update IFRS 1 First-time adoption of IFRS for voluntary exemption for subsidiaries regarding cumulative translation differences, IFRS 9 Financial Instruments for clarification of fees to include in the ten percent test for derecognition of financial liabilities, IAS 41 Agriculture to exclude cash flows for taxation when measuring fair value and Illustrative Examples to IFRS 16 Leases.

Other standards, amendments to standards and interpretations not yet effective

The following amended standards and interpretations approved by the IASB will be relevant to the Group and Company, but were not effective at 31 March 2022, and have not been applied in preparing these financial statements:

- IFRS 17 Insurance Contracts
- Classification of Liabilities as Current and Disclosure of Accounting policies (Amendments to IAS 1)
- Definition of Accounting Estimates (Amendments to IAS 8)
- Deferred Tax related to Assets and Liabilities arising from a single transaction (Amendments to IAS 12)

These are all effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2023 (unless otherwise noted). The Group and Company have taken the decision not to adopt these amended standards and interpretations early. The impact of these amended standards and interpretations is not expected to be material.

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements

(continued)

2	REVENUE Operating lease revenue	Year ended 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Year ended 31 March 2021 US \$'000
	Rentals receivable	1,157,170	1,084,454
	Lease incentive amortisation (note 18)	(18,760)	(15,924)
	Maintenance income	233,311	62,302
	Lease revenue	1,371,721	1,130,832
	Fee income		
	Aircraft management fees	10,833	13,721
	Other revenue	10,833	13,721
		1,382,554	1,144,553

Maintenance income above include \$149.3 million recognised following the termination of leasing with Russian airlines in relation to the release of maintenance reserves held at the time, including \$76.3 million received by the Group in respect of letters of credit which were drawn down and received as part of this termination. Separately, the release of other related balances resulted in additional operating lease revenue of \$12.3 million, consisting of prepaid rentals receivable of \$9.0 million and maintenance income from the release of lessor contributions of \$6.3 million, offset by accelerated lease incentive amortisation of \$3.0 million.

Included in operating lease revenue above are the following amounts:		
Contingent rentals	48,545	12,431

The contingent element relates to lease rentals that are variable based on market interest rates and certain lease amendment agreements. The rates can be in the favour of the lessee or the Group depending on the contract and prevailing market rates.

Total rentals receivable distribution by geographical region:	Year ended 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Year ended 31 March 2022 %	Year ended 31 March 2021 US \$'000	Year ended 31 March 2021 %
Emerging Asia	306,650	26.5	357,871	33.0
South America	208,291	18.0	213,637	19.7
Developed Europe	218,705	18.9	195,202	18.0
Emerging Europe	153,904	13.3	108,445	10.0
Asia	97,202	8.4	86,756	8.0
Middle East & Africa	70,587	6.1	62,898	5.8
North America	101,831	8.8	59,645	5.5
	1,157,170	100.0	1,084,454	100.0

The basis for disclosing revenue distribution by geographical region is that the portfolio is managed by region rather than by country.

3 OTHER OPERATING INCOME

OTHER OPERATING INCOME	Year ended	Year ended
	31 March	31 March
	2022	2021
	US \$'000	US \$'000
Profit on disposal of property, plant and equipment	69,327	1,857
Other operating income	54,949	20,840
	124,276	22,697

Profit on disposal of property, plant and equipment increased in the current year due to increased aircraft trading activity. Other operating income in the current and prior year include partial recovery amounts related to the sale of the Group's interest in the pre-petition claims against some its lessees by way of sub-participation.

Other operating income for the period include \$20.3 million recognised following the termination of leasing with Russian airlines in relation to the release of security deposits and other related balances. This amount also includes \$17.4 million received by the Group in respect of letters of credit which were drawn down and received as part of this termination.
(continued)

5

6

4 **OTHER OPERATING EXPENSES** Year ended Year ended 31 March 31 March 2022 2021 US \$'000 US \$'000 (103,310) (85,186) Administration expenses Amortisation of computer software intangible assets (857) (755) (104,167) (85,941)

Operating expenses increased during the year due to higher staff (note 6) costs as well as legal and other professional fees incurred.

5	LOSS / PROFIT FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES Operating loss / profit has been arrived at after charging:	Year ended 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Year ended 31 March 2021 US \$'000
	Depreciation	484,213	442,094
	Asset impairment charge	1,686,034	176,439
	Credit impairment (credit) / charge	(35,364)	153,872
	Financial asset impairment	16,592	-
	Group service fee	13,042	15,690
	Auditors remuneration	1,216	1,148
	Staff costs (note 6)	65,710	57,742
	Other operating expenses	33,725	23,332
	Foreign exchange loss	591	460

Financial asset impairment represents amounts written off, which were previously recognised to reflect the fair value of certain sale and leaseback transactions with Russian airlines.

Auditors remuneration:

Audit of the Group financial statements Audit of the Subsidiary financial statements Other assurance services Other non-audit services Tax advisory services	570 71 142 - 433	577 98 136 - 337
	1,216	1,148
Of which related to the Company	989	885
STAFF COSTS	Year ended 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Year ended 31 March 2021 US \$'000
Staff costs Social security costs Other pension costs	55,315 6,195 4,200 	48,156 5,442 4,144 57,742

Staff costs increased due to higher staff numbers as well as discretionary costs, while no staff costs were capitalised during the year (year ended 31 March 2021: \$0.34 million). The average number of people in the organisation during the financial year was 203 (2021: 201), consisting of both direct employees and representatives, of which 45 staff members were dedicated to commercial & strategy functions (2021: 44), 84 to operational (2021: 79) and the remainder to finance, compliance and other support functions.

(continued)

_			
7	NET FINANCE COSTS	Year ended	Year ended
		31 March 2022	31 March 2021
		US \$'000	US \$'000
	Finance income:	03 \$ 000	03 \$ 000
	Interest income on swaps	77,780	92,857
	Interest income on finance lease and loan receivables	29,871	1,642
	Interest income on deposits	504	709
	Total interest income	108,155	95,208
		Year ended	Year ended
		31 March	31 March
		2022	2021
	_	US \$'000	US \$'000
	Finance expense:		
	Interest payable on swaps	(169,629)	(160,302)
	Interest payable on borrowings	(305,102)	(253,886)
	Less: Interest capitalised to the cost of aircraft (see note 21)	23,688	49,576
	Bank charges, guarantee & other fees on borrowings	(23,376)	(23,877)
	Total interest payable and related charges	(474,419)	(388,489)
	Net interest payable	(366,264)	(293,281)

Interest payable on borrowings is shown net of interest income on advances to OEMs, in excess of associated funding costs, of \$8.9 million (year ended 31 March 2021: \$25.3 million), which resulted from the restructuring of PDPs during the previous year (note 14).

Break losses related to derivatives and liability management	(817)	(836)
Net trading income: Fair value movement on interest rate swaps in qualifying hedging relationships Fair value movement on fixed rate borrowings issued in qualifying hedging relationships	(1,373) 1,949	(1,441) 1,883
Net gain from financial instruments at fair value (note 23)	576	442

The portion of the net income from financial instruments carried at fair value relating to the ineffective portion of the fair value hedges at 31 March 2022 is a gain of \$0.58 million (year ended 31 March 2021: \$0.44 million).

Financial asset impairment	(16,592)	-

Financial assets were recognised to reflect the fair value of certain sale and leaseback transactions with Russian airlines, which have now been impaired following the termination of leasing with Russian airlines.

(continued)

8	ΤΑΧΑΤΙΟΝ	Year ended 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Year ended 31 March 2021 US \$'000
А	ANALYSIS OF TAX CHARGE FOR THE YEAR	05 \$ 000	05 \$ 000
	Current tax charge: - Current year	1,952	315
	Deferred tax - origination and reversal of temporary differences: - Current year	(142,370)	1,359
	Tax (credit) / charge	(140,418)	1,674
в	FACTORS AFFECTING THE TAX (CREDIT)/CHARGE FOR THE YEAR		
	(Loss) / profit before tax subject to tax at 12.5% (2021: 12.5%) Profit before tax subject to tax at 28% (2021: 28%) Profit before tax subject to tax at 25% (2021: 25%) Profit before tax subject to tax at 16.5% (2021: 16.5%) Profit before tax subject to tax at 8.25% (2021: 8.25%)	(1,126,941) 80 1,353 439 9,752	11,886 76 1,117 1,042 1,108
	Tax on (loss) / profit at the rate of 12.5% (2021: 12.5%) Tax on profit at the rate of 28% (2021: 28%) Tax on profit at the rate of 25% (2021: 25%) Tax on profit at the rate of 16.5% (2021: 16.5%) Tax on profit at the rate of 8.25% (2021: 8.25%) Other differences Adjustment to assessed loss brought forward Permanent difference - non-taxable income Permanent difference - disallowed expenses	(1,115,317) (140,868) 22 338 72 805 (25) (16) (748) 2	15,229 1,486 21 279 172 91 (21) (177) (212) 35
	Tax (credit) / charge	(140,418)	1,674

(continued)

9 PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

	Group Aircraft for hire under	Group Pre-	Group Office equipment	Group	Group
	operating	Delivery	and fixtures	Right-of-use	
	leases US \$'000	Payments US \$'000	& fittings US \$'000	assets US \$'000	Total US \$'000
COST					
At 1 April 2020	11,738,358	2,073,330	12,146	9,677	13,833,511
Additions	2,475,880	363,186	523	2,378	2,841,967
Transfers	309,674	(309,674)	-	-	-
Reclassified as an advance to OEM (see note 14)	-	(1,152,584)	-	-	(1,152,584)
Disposals	(41,897)	-	-	-	(41,897)
Transfer from assets held for sale (see note 19)	131,974	-	-	-	131,974
At 31 March 2021	14,613,989	974,258	12,669	12,055	15,612,971
Additions	2,798,632	403,879	369	685	3,203,565
Transfers	543,214	(543,214)	-	-	-
Disposals	(1,054,428)	-	-	-	(1,054,428)
Transfer to assets held for sale (see note 19)	(41,278)	-	-	-	(41,278)
At 31 March 2022	16,860,129	834,923	13,038	12,740	17,720,830
	_				
ACCUMULATED DEPRECIATION AND IMPAIRMEN			10 510	2 400	4.2.46.6.04
At 1 April 2020	1,333,596	-	10,516	2,489	1,346,601
Charge for the year	438,250	-	824	3,020	442,094
Impairment charge for the year	176,439	-	-	-	176,439
Disposals	(5,464)	-	-	-	(5,464)
Transfer from assets held for sale (see note 19)	15,279	-			15,279
At 31 March 2021	1,958,100	-	11,340	5,509	1,974,949
Charge for the year	480,980	-	460	2,773	484,213
Impairment and write-off charges for the year	1,686,034	-	-	-	1,686,034
Disposals	(147,435)	-	-	-	(147,435)
Transfer to assets held for sale (see note 19)	(6,491)	-	-	-	(6,491)
At 31 March 2022	3,971,188	-	11,800	8,282	3,991,270
CARRYING AMOUNT					
Net Book Value at 31 March 2022	12,888,941	834,923	1,238	4,458	13,729,560
Net Book Value at 31 March 2021	12,655,889	974,258	1,329	6,546	13,638,022

As noted, the Group's 34 aircraft which remain in Russia, continue to be flown by Russian airlines despite the leasing being terminated and the requested return of such aircraft by the Group. The Group has determined that it is likely that these aircraft will continue to suffer deterioration in maintenance condition due to inadequate maintenance and lack of components, with a significant risk that the aircraft may never be retrieved. While the Group and Company retain title to the aircraft, it has been determined that the Group and Company no longer have control of the aircraft which remain Russia. Consequently, the Group have recognised a write off of \$1.62 billion, representing 100% of the carrying value of the 34 aircraft in Russia which have not been redelivered by 31 March 2022.

Separately, during the year, assets in the Group with a carrying value of \$1.45 billion (year ended 31 March 2021: \$1.58 billion) and average age of 6.8 years (year ended 31 March 2021: 7.4 years) were assessed for impairment as evidence existed that suggested the economic performance of the aircraft is or will be worse than expected. Impairment was measured by determining the recoverable amount for each aircraft, being the higher of its (i) fair value less costs to sell and (ii) value in use, being the present values of cashflows from the leases attached to the aircraft (including as restructured lease cash flows related to aircraft where lessees were in default or restructuring processes) and the expected residual values from the realisation of the aircraft at lease-end when discounted at a rate of 5% (year ended 31 March 2021: 5%).

(continued)

9 PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT - CONTINUED

The carrying amount before impairment of these aircraft of \$1.52 billion (year ended 31 March 2021: \$1.76 billion) was determined to be higher than the combination of the value in use or maintenance adjusted current market value of \$1.45 billion (year ended 31 March 2021: \$1.58 billion) and an impairment loss of \$69.5 million (year ended 31 March 2021: \$176.4 million) was recognised during the year. The prior year charge included a charge of \$157.1 million related to lessees who were in default or undergoing restructuring processes due to the Covid pandemic. The balance of the charge relates to aircraft where the net book values were in excess of either its respective value in use or maintenance adjusted current market value as set out below.

Value in use includes cash flow projections of contracted and estimated lease rentals in line with market participant expectations, including reduced lease rentals for airlines that have entered restructuring processes. In certain instances these cash flow projections may also include potential cash outflows in respect of near-term scheduled maintenance events. Cash flow assumptions applied for these lease restructurings and for customers with ongoing restructuring negotiations, have been assessed and the highly probable outcomes have been included in line with the customer specific circumstances. If future cash flows were to deviate from current negotiations to worst-case cash flows at market rates, the impact on impairment would be deemed not material. Residual values are projected based on management's view of expected return conditions of the aircraft which is based on current or expected lease redelivery conditions, or in the case of potential repossessions on an 'as is' physical condition. The impairment loss recognised takes account of both the value in use and the maintenance adjusted current market value of the relevant aircraft.

The factors considered in estimating the future cash flows are impacted by changes in contracted lease rates, future projected lease rates, transition costs, estimated time on the ground, estimated residual values, economic conditions, technology and airline demand for particular aircraft variants. These estimated cashflows were discounted at 5% (year ended 31 March 2021: 5%) per annum.

A sensitivity analysis was performed to determine the potential impact of the below movements in the various risk variables:

- 0.5% increase in the discount rate used
- 5% decrease in the future lease rental cashflows of each aircraft
- 5% decrease in the residual value of aircraft at end of its useful economic life
- 3 month increase in the estimated time on the ground between leases

None of the above movements in risk variables would have resulted in a material impact on the impairment charge for property, plant and equipment for the current or prior year.

The recoverability of PDPs is assessed as part of the overall impairment review by considering the market value of the aircraft associated with the relevant PDPs paid. There was no impairment on PDPs in the current or prior period.

The value of lease and maintenance component assets included in above is \$109.19 million (31 March 2021: \$3.86 million). These lease and maintenance component assets arose from the purchase of second hand aircraft and are accounted for in accordance with our policy as set out in note 1(l). There were no assets subject to obligations under finance leases at 31 March 2022 (31 March 2021: assets with carrying value of \$24.12 million).

At 31 March 2022 the Group owned 343 aircraft, including aircraft classified as finance lease and loan receivables. The Group has 22 aircraft off-lease at year-end and 11 aircraft on lease which are scheduled to complete their lease term within the next twelve months. As noted above, the Group also has 34 aircraft in Russia, which have not been redelivered yet despite the termination of leasing during February 2022. There was one aircraft held for sale at 31 March 2022 (31 March 2021: none).

(continued)

9 PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT - CONTINUED

	Company Aircraft for hire under	Company Pre-	Company Office equipment	Company	Company
	operating	Delivery	and fixtures	Right-of-use	
	leases US \$'000	Payments US \$'000	& fittings US \$'000	assets US \$'000	Total US \$'000
COST	03 \$ 000	03 \$ 000	05 \$ 000	03 \$ 000	03 \$ 000
At 1 April 2020	11,738,358	2,073,330	12,129	6,983	13,830,800
Additions	2,313,623	363,186	523	2,110	2,679,442
Transfers	309,674	(309,674)	-	-	-
Reclassified as an advance to OEM (see note 14)	-	(1,152,584)	-	-	(1,152,584)
Disposals	(41,897)	-	-	-	(41,897)
Transfer from assets held for sale (see note 19)	131,974		-		131,974
At 31 March 2021	14,451,732	974,258	12,652	9,093	15,447,735
Additions	2,798,632	403,879	368	685	3,203,564
Transfers	543,214	(543,214)	-	-	-
Disposals	(941,254)	-	-	-	(941,254)
Transfer to assets held for sale (see note 19)	(41,278)	-	-	-	(41,278)
At 31 March 2022	16,811,046	834,923	13,020	9,778	17,668,767
ACCUMULATED DEPRECIATION AND IMPAIRMENT					
At 1 April 2020	1,333,596	-	10,505	1,397	1,345,498
Charge for the year	437,217	-	823	1,924	439,964
Impairment charge for the year	176,439	-	-	.,021	176,439
Disposals	(5,462)	-	-	-	(5,462)
Transfer from assets held for sale (see note 19)	15,279	-	-	-	15,279
At 31 March 2021	1,957,069		11,328	3,321	1,971,718
Charge for the year	479,153	-	457	2,095	481,705
Impairment charge for the year	1,686,034	-	-	-	1,686,034
Disposals	(144,810)	-	-	-	(144,810)
Transfer to assets held for sale (see note 19)	(6,491)	-	-	-	(6,491)
At 31 March 2022	3,970,955	_	11,785	5,416	3,988,156
CARRYING AMOUNT	12 0 40 004	024.022	1 225	4.202	12 600 644
Net Book Value at 31 March 2022	12,840,091	834,923	1,235	4,362	13,680,611
Net Book Value at 31 March 2021	12,494,663	974,258	1,324	5,772	13,476,017

(continued)

10 INVESTMENT IN SUBSIDIARIES - COMPANY 31 March 2022 2021 2022 2021 US \$'000 At cost 56,697 56,697

The Company's subsidiary undertakings, the capital of which consists of ordinary shares, are shown below. All share capital is wholly owned.

Owned by the Company:	Nature of business:	Country of incorporation:
SMBC Aviation Capital Ireland Leasing 3 Limited (1)	Leasing	Ireland
SMBC Aviation Capital Ireland Leasing 5 Limited (1)	Leasing	Ireland
SMBC Aviation Capital Finance Designated Activity Company (1)	Debt issuance	Ireland
SMBC Aviation Capital Netherlands B.V. (2)	Leasing	Netherlands
SMBC Aviation Capital Paris Leasing 2 SARL (3)	Leasing	France
SMBC Aviation Capital Hong Kong Limited (4)	Leasing	China
SMBC Aviation Capital Hong Kong 2 Limited (4)	Debt issuance	China
SMBC Aviation Capital Hong Kong 3 Limited (4)	Leasing	China

A new subsidiary, SMBC Aviation Capital Ireland Leasing 5 Limited, was incorporated on 2 February 2022.

Registered addresses of entities above, denoted by reference attached to each entity name:
1) IFSC House, IFSC, Dublin 1, Ireland
2) Strawinskylaan 907, 1077 XX Amsterdam, The Netherlands
3) 3-5, rue Saint-Georges, 75009 Paris, France
4) 31 & 32/F, Hysan Place, 500 Hennessy Road, Causeway Bay, Hong Kong

Movements during the year:	

At 1 April 2020 Addition during the year Subsidiaries liquidated during the year	15,509 41,200 (12)
At 31 March 2021 Addition during the year	 56,697 0
At 31 March 2022	56,697

US \$'000

(continued)

11 FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

The carrying value and fair value of the Group's financial assets and liabilities by class and category are summarised below:

	Group Carrying Value US \$'000	Group Fair Value US \$'000	Company Carrying Value US \$'000	Company Fair Value US \$'000
At 31 March 2022				
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss				
Derivative financial instruments	24,851	24,851	24,851	24,851
Financial assets measured at amortised cost				
Advances to OEMs	608,356	604,046	608,356	604,046
Finance lease and loan receivables	633,003	634,982	684,031	784,808
Trade and other receivables	212,299	212,299	214,698	214,698
Cash and cash equivalents	994,274	994,274	980,451	980,451
Financial assets	2,472,783	2,470,452	2,512,387	2,608,854
Financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss				
Derivative financial instruments	106,943	106,943	106,943	106,943
Financial liabilities measured at amortised cost				
Trade and other payables	888,775	888,775	908,714	908,714
Borrowings	12,455,671	13,376,441	12,549,967	13,805,906
Subordinated liabilities	300,000	332,138	300,000	332,138
Financial liabilities	13,751,389	14,704,297	13,865,624	15,153,701
	Group Carrying Value	Group Fair Value	Company Carrying Value	Company Fair Value
	US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000
At 31 March 2021	004000	0000	00 \$ 000	00 \$ 000
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss				
Derivative financial instruments	1,373	1,373	1,373	1,373
Financial assets measured at amortised cost				
Advances to OEMs	741,179	742,114	741,179	742,114
Finance lease and loan receivables	501.572	501.661	635.631	702.651

Advances to OLIVIS	741,175	742,114	741,175	/42,114
Finance lease and loan receivables	501,572	501,661	635,631	702,651
Trade and other receivables	242,029	242,029	238,811	238,811
Cash and cash equivalents	817,055	817,055	811,893	811,893
Financial assets	2,303,208	2,304,232	2,428,887	2,496,842
Financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss				
Derivative financial instruments	313,338	313,338	313,338	313,338
Borrowings (held for qualifying hedging relationships)	501,738	501,738	501,738	501,738
Financial liabilities measured at amortised cost				
Obligations under finance leases	5,560	5,889	5,560	5,889
Trade and other payables	978,102	978,102	999,053	999,053
Borrowings	10,404,787	11,488,817	10,449,474	10,087,272
Subordinated liabilities	300,000	371,917	300,000	371,917
Financial liabilities	12,503,525	13,659,801	12,569,163	12,279,207

(continued)

11 FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS – CONTINUED

The Group's financial instruments that are both carried at fair value and for which fair value is disclosed are categorised by the level of fair value hierarchy. The different levels are based on the degree to which the inputs to the fair value measurements are observable and the significance of the inputs to the fair value measurement. The levels have been defined as follows:

Level 1 Quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that the entity can access at the measurement date

Level 2 Inputs other than quoted prices included within Level 1 that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly

Level 3 Unobservable inputs for the asset or liability

The valuation techniques and significant inputs used in determining the fair values for financial assets and liabilities classified as Level 2 are as follows:

The financial instruments at fair value through profit or loss, being the assets and liabilities shown as above, all fall within Level 2. Fair values are estimated based on a discounted cash flow analysis using observable market inputs.

Cash and cash equivalents - The fair value of cash and cash equivalents is considered to be approximately equal to their carrying amount as the components are highly liquid.

Finance lease and loan receivables measured at amortised cost all fall within Level 2. Fair values are estimated based on a discounted cash flow analysis using observable market inputs.

Advances to OEMs measured at amortised cost all fall within Level 2. Fair values are estimated based on a discounted cash flow analysis using observable market inputs.

Obligations under finance leases, Borrowings and Subordinated liabilities fall within Level 2. Fair values are estimated based on a discounted cash flow analysis using observable market inputs.

The remaining financial assets and liabilities measured at amortised cost all fall within Level 2. Fair values are estimated on the basis that the carrying value has been determined to be a good approximation of fair value.

(continued)

12 DERIVATIVES AT FAIR VALUE

All derivatives held at the reporting date are with Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation Capital Markets Inc., and are in US Dollars only. All derivatives entered into are for hedging purposes and are carried at fair value. Those derivatives that do not meet IAS39 hedge accounting criteria are held for economic hedging purposes. The value of derivatives designated as cash flow hedge relationships is \$82.09 million (2021: \$313.34 million). The value of derivative assets designated as fair value hedge relationships is \$nil million (2021: \$1.37 million). The total amount of the change in fair value estimated in the profit or loss during the period was \$nil (2021: \$nil) in respect of certain ineffective cashflow hedges and a \$0.58 million gain (2021: \$0.44 million) in respect of certain ineffective fair values hedges.

	Group Notional –	Group Fair	values	Company Notional –	Company Fa	ir values
	Contract US \$'000	Assets US \$'000	Liabilities US \$'000	Contract US \$'000	Assets US \$'000	Liabilities US \$'000
At 31 March 2022						
Derivatives designated as hedging instruments in cash flow hedges						
Interest rate swaps	3,984,347	24,851	(106,943)	3,984,347	24,851	(106,943)
	3,984,347	24,851	(106,943)	3,984,347	24,851	(106,943)
Total	3,984,347	24,851	(106,943)	3,984,347	24,851	(106,943)
At 31 March 2021						
Derivatives designated as hedging instruments in fair value hedges Interest rate swaps Derivatives designated as hedging	500,000	1,373	-	500,000	1,373	-
instruments in cash flow hedges Interest rate swaps	4,137,309	-	(313,338)	4,137,309	-	(313,338)
	4,637,309	1,373	(313,338)	4,637,309	1,373	(313,338)
Total	4,637,309	1,373	(313,338)	4,637,309	1,373	(313,338)
			Group 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Group 31 March 2021 US \$'000	Company 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Company 31 March 2021 US \$'000
Summary Assets due within one year Assets due after one year Liabilities due within one year Liabilities due after one year			24,851 (206) (106,737)	1,373 (945) (312,393)	24,851 (206) (106,737)	1,373 (945) (312,393)
Total			(82,092)	(311,965)	(82,092)	(311,965)

Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

Group

13 HEDGE ACCOUNTING

The Group and Company uses interest rate swaps to hedge the interest rate risks arising from receipt of variable interest receivables on leases.

The fair values of derivatives designated as cash flow hedges are as follows:

At 31 March 2022	Notional		
	contract amount US \$'000	Assets US \$'000	Liabilities US \$'000
Derivatives designated as hedging instruments in cash flow hedges Interest rate swaps	3,984,347	24,851	(106,943)
	3,984,347	24,851	(106,943)
At 31 March 2021			
Derivatives designated as hedging instruments in cash flow hedges Interest rate swaps	4,137,309	-	(313,338)
	4,137,309		(313,338)

The time periods in which the hedge cash flows are expected to occur and affect the financial statement of comprehensive income are as follows:

At 31 March 2022	Less than 1	In the 2nd	3 to 5	Over 5
	year	year	years	years
	US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000
Cash inflows	122,828	174,796	404,366	308,506
Cash outflows	(171,859)	(163,893)	(427,843)	(354,846)

During the financial year ended 31 March 2022, \$231.2 million (2021: \$275.3 million) was recognised in the Statement of Other Comprehensive Income relating to the effective portion of cash flow hedges. There was no amount recognised as hedge ineffectiveness in the Statement of Other Comprehensive Income (2021: \$nil).

Company

At 31 March 2022	Notional contract –	Fair values	
	amount US \$'000	Assets US \$'000	Liabilities US \$'000
Derivatives designated as hedging instruments in cash flow hedges Interest rate swaps	3,984,347	24,851	(106,943)
	3,984,347	24,851	(106,943)
At 31 March 2021			
Derivatives designated as hedging instruments in cash flow hedges			
Interest rate swaps	4,137,309	-	(313,338)
	4,137,309	-	(313,338)

(continued)

13 HEDGE ACCOUNTING - CONTINUED

The time periods in which the hedge cash flows are expected to occur and affect the financial statement of comprehensive income are as follows:

At 31 March 2022	Less than 1	In the 2nd	3 to 5	Over 5
	year	year	years	years
	US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000
Cash inflows	122,828	174,796	404,366	308,506
Cash outflows	(171,859)	(163,893)	(427,843)	(354,846)

During the financial year ended 31 March 2022, \$231.2 million (2021: \$275.3 million) was recognised in the Statement of Other Comprehensive Income relating to the effective portion of cash flow hedge. There was no amount recognised as hedge ineffectiveness in the Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income (2021: \$nil).

mpany ended March 2021 \$'000
5,279
(10)
-
5,269
1,409)
0,860
mpany
March
2021
\$'000
6,602
4,577
41,179

During the prior year, various amounts of previously paid PDPs were reclassified as an advance to Boeing (note 9) due to the deferral and cancellation of a number of existing orders (note 29). These amounts are available as a credit against the purchase of other Boeing aircraft, goods or services or ultimately against the purchase of the deferred aircraft, earns interest and any unused balances relating to these agreements become repayable between 2022 - 2024. Credits totalling \$547.4 million were applied against direct order and sale and leaseback deliveries during the current period and prior year.

In accordance with the requirements of IFRS 9 and the approach outlined in Note 1(v) of the Group's Consolidated Financial Statements for the year ended 31 March 2021, the Group performed a review of future estimated cashflows related to the advances to OEMs. Based on this review a remeasurement of \$0.83 million has been recognised. This remeasurement is for accounting purposes only and on a legal basis the amount outstanding at period-end is \$607.5 million.

(continued)

15 FINANCE LEASES AND LOAN RECEIVABLES

	Group 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Group 31 March 2021 US \$'000	Company 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Company 31 March 2021 US \$'000
Current				
Fixed rate receivables				
Finance leases	18,889	2,359	-	-
Loan receivables	-	-	19,790	3,103
Floating rate receivables				
Loan receivables	27,132	23,681	27,521	29,523
	46,021	26,040	47,311	32,626
Non-current				
Fixed rate receivables				
Finance leases	34,781	17,267	-	-
Loan receivables	-	-	72,041	139,528
Floating rate receivables				
Loan receivables	552,201	458,265	564,679	463,477
	586,982	475,532	636,720	603,005
	633,003	501,572	684,031	635,631

lease payments to be received are as follows: Less than 1 year 22,665 3,271 17,998 1-2 years 4,667 2-3 years 4,667 3-4 years 4,667 4-5 years 30,611 Total undiscounted lease payments receivable 67,277 21,269 Unearned finance income (13,607) (1,643) Net investment in finance leases 53,670 19,626

Finance lease receivables

The Group has entered into lease arrangements as a lessor that is considered to be finance leases. The Group leases two aircraft for which substantially all of the risks and rewards of ownership have transferred, resulting in the classification of this arrangement as finance leases. Finance income in the period on the net investment in leases totalled \$29.87 million (31 March 2021: \$1.64 million; see note 7). Collateral for these finance leases are the relevant leased aircraft.

Loan receivables - Group:

The Group acquired one aircraft (year ended 31 March 2021: nine) during the year, which were placed with airline customers. These leases do not meet the definition of a lease under IFRS 16 and therefore the amounts are classified as a loan receivables.

Loan receivables - Company:

Loans receivable by the Company consist of funding provided to its subsidiary undertakings in the normal course of their leasing activities.

The expected credit loss of the Group's finance lease and loan receivables is assessed based on historic loss rates and the carrying value of the finance lease receivable net of collateral held. No material expected credit loss has been recognised on the Group's finance lease and loan receivables.

(continued)

16 TRADE AND OTHER RECEIVABLES

Group	Group	Company	Company
31 March	31 March	31 March	31 March
2022	2021	2022	2021
US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000
115,582	260,771	116,393	260,771
61,352	68,652	61,352	68,652
(35,253)	(152,937)	(35,253)	(152,937)
141,681	176,486	142,492	176,486
13,028	17,436	20,234	26,653
37,037	23,887	34,632	20,193
20,553	24,220	17,340	15,479
212,299	242,029	214,698	238,811
14,255	28,943	15,066	28,943
12,014	23,664	12,014	23,664
89,313	208,164	89,313	208,164
115,582	260,771	116,393	260,771
	31 March 2022 US \$'000 115,582 61,352 (35,253) 141,681 13,028 37,037 20,553 212,299 14,255 12,014 89,313	31 March 31 March 2022 2021 US \$'000 US \$'000 115,582 260,771 61,352 68,652 (35,253) (152,937) 141,681 176,486 13,028 17,436 37,037 23,887 20,553 24,220 212,299 242,029 14,255 28,943 12,014 23,664 89,313 208,164	31 March 31 March 31 March 31 March 2022 2021 2022 US \$'000 US \$'000 US \$'000 115,582 260,771 116,393 61,352 68,652 61,352 (35,253) (152,937) (35,253) 141,681 176,486 142,492 13,028 17,436 20,234 37,037 23,887 34,632 20,553 24,220 17,340 212,299 242,029 214,698 14,255 28,943 15,066 12,014 23,664 12,014 89,313 208,164 89,313

Net lease receivables have decreased due to an improved operating performance by most airline customers, but also agreed restructured leases with a number of airline customers, which resulted in the write-off of certain balances that originated in the pre-restructuring period. The credit impairment credit in the current year of \$35.4 million (year ended 31 March 2021: charge of \$153.9 million) reflects the credit upgrades of a number of airlines that have exited their restructuring processes during the year. The credit impairment charge is determined by classifying lessees into four categories with an appropriate provision percentage ascribed to each category depending on payment performance (note 22(d)).

Other debtors include inventory of engines and airframes totalling \$4.5 million (31 March 2021: \$4.5 million).

17 CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS

	Group	Group	Company	Company
	31 March	31 March	31 March	31 March
	2022	2021	2022	2021
	US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000
Bank account	19,654	11,308	5,831	6,146
Bank account with parent group undertakings	76,859	5,753	76,859	5,753
Short-term deposits with parent group undertakings	897,761	799,994	897,761	799,994
	994,274	817,055	980,451	811,893
Restricted cash	-	(361,700)	-	(361,700)
Cash and cash equivalents net of restricted cash	994,274	455,355	980,451	450,193

Included in the table above is restricted cash relating to a collateral call account for derivatives.

(continued)

18 LEASE INCENTIVE ASSETS

	Group 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Group 31 March 2021 US \$'000	Company 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Company 31 March 2021 US \$'000
Lease incentive assets	21,952	33,276	21,952	33,276
Amortised during the year (note 2)	(18,760)	(15,924)	(18,760)	(15,924)
Additions of lease incentive assets	84,960	4,600	84,960	4,600
	88,152	21,952	88,152	21,952
Current lease incentive assets (amortising within 12 months)	19,769	8,348	19,769	8,348
Non-current lease incentive assets (amortising after 12 months)	68,383	13,604	68,383	13,604
	88,152	21,952	88,152	21,952

The lease incentive assets are amortised over the respective lease terms and recorded as a reduction of lease income (note 2).

19 ASSETS AND LIABILITIES HELD FOR SALE

The aircraft which met the criteria to be classified as assets held for sale and the associated liabilities were as follows:

	Group 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Group 31 March 2021 US \$'000	Company 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Company 31 March 2021 US \$'000
Assets held for sale				
Property, plant and equipment - aircraft	34,787	-	34,787	-
	34,787		34,787	
Liabilities associated with assets held for sale			- , -	
Obligations under finance leases	-	-	-	-
Security deposits	-	-	-	-
Maintenance reserve	2,773	-	2,773	-
Lessor contributions	-		-	-
	2,773	-	2,773	-
	32,014	-	32,014	

At 31 March 2022, the Group classified one aircraft (31 March 2021: none) as held-for-sale as the Group had an agreement for the sale in place which met the requirement to be classified as held-for-sale. The Group generally continues to recognise lease rental income on all aircraft in this classification, notwithstanding that the arrangements provide for the final selling price on completion of sale to be reduced by the same amount.

(continued)

20 TRADE AND OTHER PAYABLES

U	IRADE AND OTHER PAYABLES				
-		Group	Group	Company	Company
		31 March	31 March	31 March	31 March
		2022	2021	2022	2021
		US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000
		03 \$ 000	054000	03 \$ 000	00 \$ 000
	Security deposits	104,831	132,810	102,772	131,408
	Maintenance reserves	283,052	466,588	271,155	466,974
	Lessor contributions	108,486	41,259	108,486	41,259
	Prepaid lease rentals and fee income received	106,895	120,502	104,671	117,636
		16,876		16,505	4,770
	Trade creditors		5,162		
	Accrued interest - third party undertakings	39,831	32,356	15,565	13,076
	Amounts due to parent group undertakings	128,121	94,042	202,380	140,076
	Other creditors	97,910	85,383	84,407	83,854
		886,002	978,102	905,941	999,053
	Analysed as:				
	Analysed as: Non-current trade and other payables (payable after 12 months)	464,224	597,805	450,972	588,620
	Current trade and other payables (payable within 12 months)	421,778	380,297	454,969	410,433
		886,002	978,102	905,941	999,053
	Analysis of Crown trade and other neurables				
	Analysis of Group trade and other payables:		Due	Due > 12 months	Total
			< 12 months US \$'000	US \$'000	Total US \$'000
	At 31 March 2022		05 \$ 000	05 \$ 000	03 \$ 000
	Security deposits		420	104,411	104,831
	Maintenance reserves		42,366	240,686	283,052
	Lessor contributions		24,213	84,273	108,486
	Prepaid lease rentals and fee income received		103,892	3,003	106,895
	Trade creditors		16,876	5,005	16,876
				-	
	Accrued interest - third party undertakings		39,831	-	39,831
	Amounts due to parent group undertakings		124,371	3,750	128,121
	Other creditors		69,810	28,100	97,910
			421,779	464,223	886,002
			Due	Due	
			< 12 months	> 12 months	Total
			US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000
	At 31 March 2021				
	Security deposits		1,389	131,421	132,810
	Maintenance reserves		65,214	401,374	466,588
	Lessor contributions		10,362	30,897	41,259
	Prepaid lease rentals and fee income received		117,499	3,003	120,502
				3,003	5,162
	Trade creditors		5,162	-	
	Accrued interest - third party undertakings		32,356	-	32,356
	Amounts due to parent group undertakings		90,877	3,165	94,042
	Other creditors		57,438	27,945	85,383
			380,297	597,805	978,102
			-		

Security deposits fall due at the end of each respective lease, while maintenance reserves, lessor contributions and amounts due to parent group undertakings which relate to operating leases fall due during the remaining term of each respective lease based on the timing of expected maintenance events.

Amounts due to parent group undertakings include cash balances held at period-end on behalf of affiliate group companies in accordance with existing cash pooling agreements.

(continued)

21 BORROWINGS

	Group 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Group 31 March 2021 US \$'000	Company 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Company 31 March 2021 US \$'000
Loan amounts due to third party undertakings	3,453,766	3,328,522	3,113,766	2,948,522
Loan amounts due to parent group undertakings	6,510,365	5,580,561	6,510,364	5,575,249
Loan amounts due to subsidiaries	-	-	2,925,837	2,427,441
Debt securities issued in qualifying hedging relationships	-	501,738	-	-
Other debt securities issued	2,491,540	1,495,704	-	-
	12,455,671	10,906,525	12,549,967	10,951,212
The borrowings are repayable as follows:				
On demand or within one year	1,154,478	1,303,567	1,154,478	1,298,255
In the second year	1,043,481	1,151,273	1,043,481	1,151,273
In the third to fifth year inclusive	4,283,386	3,641,147	4,283,386	3,641,147
After five years	5,974,326	4,810,538	6,068,622	4,860,537
	12,455,671	10,906,525	12,549,967	10,951,212
Less: Amounts due for settlement within 12 months	(1,154,478)	(1,303,567)	(1,154,478)	(1,298,255)
Amounts due for settlement after 12 months	11,301,193	9,602,958	11,395,489	9,652,957

As at 31 March 2022, the Group had \$4.4 billion of available capacity in place through a combination of undrawn shareholder funding (\$1.9 billion), third party availability (\$1.5 billion) and unrestricted cash balances. The Group has short-term debt repayment obligations (due within 12 months) totalling \$1.15 billion and other current liabilities of \$424.8 million. The short-term debt obligations include shareholder funding repayments of \$194.6 million, which will become available as additional capacity on repayment.

On 19 July 2016, the Group closed the sale of \$500 million of its 2.65% senior unsecured notes due 2021 through its wholly-owned subsidiary, SMBC Aviation Capital Finance DAC, fully and unconditionally guaranteed by SMBC Aviation Capital Limited, and the hedged interest rate risk measured at fair value through profit or loss. These notes were repaid in July 2021. These debt securities were designated into a qualifying hedge relationship at inception and the Group had determined that it expected the hedge to be highly effective over the life of the hedging instrument. The debt securities were fair valued through profit or loss with respect to the hedged interest rate. The net fair value hedge ineffectiveness gain of \$0.58 million (note 7; year ended 31 March 2021: \$0.44 million) recognised in the Statement of comprehensive income reflects an expense from hedging instruments related to debt securities of \$1.37 million (year ended 31 March 2021: \$1.44 million) and a gain from these hedged debt securities of \$1.95 million (year ended 31 March 2021: \$1.88 million). At Company level, these notes were included in loan amounts due to subsidiaries.

The Group closed the sale of \$500 million of its 3.00% senior unsecured notes due 2022 on 19 July 2017, the sale of \$500 million of its 4.125% senior unsecured notes due 2023 on 30 July 2018, the sale of \$500 million of its 3.55% senior unsecured notes due 2024 on 15 April 2019, the sale of \$500 million of its 2.30% senior unsecured notes due 2028 on 15 June 2021 and the sale of \$500 million of its 1.90% senior unsecured notes due 2026 on 15 October 2021 through its wholly-owned subsidiary, SMBC Aviation Capital Finance DAC, fully and unconditionally guaranteed by SMBC Aviation Capital Limited. These debt securities were not designated into a qualifying hedge relationship at inception.

All borrowings are unsecured, interest-bearing at market related interest rates determined by each facility's respective term, collateral and counterparty.

The amount of borrowing costs that were capitalised to the cost of aircraft in the period in the Group was \$23.7 million (year ended 31 March 2021: \$49.6 million; note 9). The rate at which borrowing costs are capitalised is determined by the appropriate associated funding and is adjusted on an ongoing basis.

(continued)

21 BORROWINGS - CONTINUED

Reconciliation of cash and non-cash movements of Group borrowings:

	N	on-cash changes		
As at	Cash flows	Fair value	Amortisation	As at
US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000	31 March 2022 US \$'000
3,030,000	(140,000)	-	-	2,890,000
2,226,379	301,380	-	-	2,527,759
5,256,379	161,380	-	-	5,417,759
3,354,182	628,424	-	-	3,982,606
298,522	265,244	-	-	563,766
501,738	(500,740)	(1,949)	951	-
1,495,704	993,858	-	1,978	2,491,540
10,906,525	1,548,166	(1,949)	2,929	12,455,671
	1 April 2021 US \$'000 3,030,000 2,226,379 5,256,379 3,354,182 298,522 501,738 1,495,704	As at 1 April 2021 US \$'000 Cash flows in the period US \$'000 3,030,000 (140,000) 2,226,379 301,380 5,256,379 161,380 3,354,182 628,424 298,522 265,244 501,738 (500,740) 1,495,704 993,858	1 April 2021 US \$'000 in the period US \$'000 changes US \$'000 3,030,000 (140,000) - 2,226,379 301,380 - 5,256,379 161,380 - 3,354,182 628,424 - 298,522 265,244 - 501,738 (500,740) (1,949) 1,495,704 993,858 -	As at 1 April 2021 US \$'000 Cash flows in the period US \$'000 Fair value changes US \$'000 Amortisation of issuing costs US \$'000 3,030,000 (140,000) - - 2,226,379 301,380 - - 5,256,379 161,380 - - 3,354,182 628,424 - - 298,522 265,244 - - 501,738 (500,740) (1,949) 951 1,495,704 993,858 - 1,978

Terms, conditions and analysis of Group borrowings before impact of derivatives:

At 31 March 2022	Average interest rate %	Year of maturity	Due < 12 months US \$'000	Due > 12 months US \$'000	Total US \$'000
Floating rate borrowings					
Loan amounts due to third party undertakings	1.20	2022-2029	460.000	2,430,000	2,890,000
Loan amount due to parent group undertakings	2.86	2023-2033	59,730	2,468,029	2,527,759
			519,730	4,898,029	5,417,759
Fixed rate borrowings			010,700	1,000,020	0, 11,, 00
Loan amount due to parent group undertakings	4.10	2022-2034	134,911	3,847,695	3,982,606
Loan amounts due to third party undertakings	2.61	2025-2031	-	563,766	563,766
Other debt securities issued	2.98	2022-2028	499,837	1,991,703	2,491,540
			1,154,478	11,301,193	12,455,671
At 31 March 2021	Average interest rate %	Year of maturity	Due < 12 months US \$'000	Due > 12 months US \$'000	Total US \$'000
Floating rate borrowings					
Loan amounts due to third party undertakings	1.27	2021-2029	440,000	2,590,000	3,030,000
Loan amount due to parent group undertakings	2.85	2021-2033	57,680	2,168,699	2,226,379
			497,680	4,758,699	5,256,379
Fixed rate borrowings					
Loan amount due to parent group undertakings	4.10	2021-2034	304,149	3,050,033	3,354,182
Loan amounts due to third party undertakings	2.59	2025-2028	-	298,522	298,522
Debt securities issued in qualifying hedging relationships	2.65	2021	501,738	-	501,738
Other debt securities issued	3.56	2022-2024		1,495,704	1,495,704
			1,303,567	9,602,958	10,906,525

(continued)

22 FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT

Risk Management Framework

The Company's Board of Directors has overall responsibility for the establishment and oversight of the Group and Company's risk management framework. The Board of Directors, in conjunction with the Transportation Business Planning Department ("TBPD") on behalf of the Consortium, develops and monitors the Group and Company's risk management policies which are established to identify and analyse the risks faced by the Group and Company, which include:

a Currency Risk

Currency risk is the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of a financial instrument will fluctuate because of changes in foreign exchange rates. The Group and Company seek to minimise cash flow currency risk by ensuring its leases and associated financing are in the same currency, or entering into currency swaps or forwards over the life of the lease. Accounting volatility arises from fair value through profit or loss movements where these derivatives, entered into as an economic hedge, do not qualify for hedge accounting under IAS 39. The Group and Company have no currency swaps in place at year-end.

All financial instruments are in US dollars with the exception of the following: certain bank accounts held in Euro and Sterling as well as certain receivables and payables in Euro and Sterling. Information on the currency derivatives is provided in note 13. There was no material change in the currency risk of the Group and Company during the period.

The carrying amounts of other currency denominated monetary assets and liabilities are as follows:

	Group 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Group 31 March 2021 US \$'000	Company 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Company 31 March 2021 US \$'000
Euro assets	10,172	13,968	8,914	12,556
Sterling assets	11	162	11	162
Japanese yen assets	10,937	5,965	397	413
Euro liabilities	(12,907)	(14,745)	(10,812)	(13,329)
Sterling liabilities	(1,386)	(1,353)	(1,386)	(1,351)
Japanese yen liabilities	(11,297)	(5,700)	(853)	(250)
Chinese yuan liabilities	(471)	(229)	(471)	(229)

At 31 March 2022, if the foreign currency, on the balances disclosed above, weakened/strengthened against the US dollar by 5% with all other variables held constant, the underlying post-tax profit for the Group for the year would have been \$229,961 lower / higher, and for the Company would have been \$131,117 lower / higher, mainly as a result of foreign exchange gains/losses on retranslation of Euro denominated cash balances, payables and other receivables.

b Interest Rate Risk

Interest rate risk is the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of a financial instrument will fluctuate because of changes in market interest rates. The Group and Company's policy is to seek to minimise cash flow interest rate risk when entering into leasing transactions by the use of appropriate matched funding, including the use of derivative financial instruments. Accounting volatility arises from fair value through profit or loss movements where these derivatives, entered into as an economic hedge, do not qualify for hedge accounting under IAS 39. There was no material change in the interest rate risk of the Group and Company during the period.

At the end of the reporting period the interest rate profile of the Group and Company's interest-bearing financial instruments was as follows:

Interest rate risk:	Group 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Group 31 March 2021 US \$'000	Company 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Company 31 March 2021 US \$'000
Financial assets				
- variable rate	579,333	843,646	592,200	729,700
- fixed rate	1,559,787	1,199,099	1,597,948	1,322,104
- non-interest bearing	333,663	260,463	322,239	377,083
Total Financial Assets	2,472,783	2,303,208	2,512,387	2,428,887
Financial liabilities				
- variable rate	5,717,759	5,556,379	5,812,055	5,601,066
- fixed rate	7,037,912	5,655,706	7,037,912	5,655,706
- non-interest bearing	995,718	1,291,440	1,015,657	1,312,391
Total Financial Liabilities	13,751,389	12,503,525	13,865,624	12,569,163

(continued)

22 FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT - CONTINUED

b Interest Rate Risk (continued)

The Group and Company manages its cash flow interest rate risk by using floating-to-fixed interest rate swaps. Such interest rate swaps have the economic effect of converting borrowings from floating rates to fixed rates. At 31 March 2022, if interest rates on financial assets or liabilities with variable interest rates shifted by 10bps, the underlying post-tax profit for the year would have been \$1.4 million lower / higher; other components of equity would have been \$5.1 million lower / higher as a result of a decrease/increase in the fair value of cash flow hedge reserves. The weighted average fixed rate for the interest rate swap portfolio was 4.45%.

c Liquidity Risk

Liquidity risk is the risk that the Group and Company will not be able to meet its financial obligations as they fall due. The Group and Company's approach to managing liquidity is to ensure, as far as possible, that it will always have sufficient liquidity to meet its liabilities when due. As at 31 March 2022, the Group had put in place \$4.4 billion of available capacity through a combination of undrawn shareholder funding (\$1.9 billion), third party availability (\$1.5 billion) and unrestricted cash balances. Any maturity mismatch within the overall long-term structure of the Group and Company's assets and liabilities is managed to ensure that term asset commitments may be funded on an economic basis over their life. The short-term maturity structure of the Group and Company's liabilities and assets is managed on a daily basis to ensure that all cash flow obligations can be met as they arise. While operating cash flows have decreased in the current year due to impact of Covid-19 on various lessees and the impact of sanctions on Russia on various Russian airlines, available liquidity capacity has ensured that there was no material change in the liquidity risk of the Group and Company during the period.

The following are the remaining contractual maturities at the end of the reporting period of financial liabilities, including estimated interest payments and excluding the impact of netting agreements.

	Group Carrying value 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Group Contracted cashflows 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Group Carrying value 31 March 2021 US \$'000	Group Contracted cashflows 31 March 2021 US \$'000
Liabilities associated with assets held for sale Trade and other payables Obligations under finance leases Borrowings Subordinated liabilities Interest rate swaps	2,773 779,107 - 12,455,671 300,000 106,943 	2,773 779,107 - 14,752,823 596,987 1,118,441 17,250,131	857,600 5,560 10,906,525 300,000 313,338 12,383,023	857,600 6,213 12,856,040 588,503 1,050,651 15,359,007
At 31 March 2022	Group Less than 1 year US \$'000	Group 1 to 2 years years US \$'000	Group 3 to 5 years US \$'000	Group Over 5 years US \$'000
Non-derivative financial instruments	03 \$ 000	03 \$ 000	03 \$ 000	03 \$ 000
Liabilities associated with assets held for sale	(2,773)	-	-	-
Trade and other payables	(317,886)	(72,115)	(164,893)	(224,215)
Borrowings	(1,542,195)	(1,483,877)	(5,301,941)	(6,424,810)
Subordinated liabilities	(15,078)	(21,238)	(60,652)	(500,019)
Total non-derivative financial instruments outflows	(1,877,932)	(1,577,230)	(5,527,486)	(7,149,044)
Derivative financial instruments (gross) Interest Rate Swaps Net Settled - inflow	-	10,903	-	-
Net Settled - outflow	(49,030)		(23,478)	(46,339)
Total Outflows	(1,926,962)	(1,566,327)	(5,550,964)	(7,195,383)

(continued)

22 FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT - CONTINUED

c Liquidity Risk (continued)

At 31 March 2021	Group Less than 1 year US \$'000	Group 1 to 2 years years US \$'000	Group 3 to 5 years US \$'000	Group Over 5 years US \$'000
Non-derivative financial instruments				
Trade and other payables	(262,798)	(75,117)	(261,556)	(258,129)
Obligations under finance leases	(3,465)	(2,748)	-	-
Borrowings	(1,588,716)	(1,413,074)	(4,374,283)	(5,479,967)
Subordinated liabilities	(12,843)	(13,122)	(50,135)	(512,403)
Total non-derivative financial instruments outflows	(1,867,822)	(1,504,061)	(4,685,974)	(6,250,499)
Derivative financial instruments (gross) Interest Rate Swaps				
Net Settled - inflow	-	-	-	-
Net Settled - outflow	(82,125)	(75,545)	(103,243)	(21,028)
Total Outflows	(1,949,947)	(1,579,606)	(4,789,217)	(6,271,527)

It is not expected that the cash flows in the maturity analysis could occur significantly earlier than shown above.

	Company Carrying value 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Company Contracted cashflows 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Company Carrying value 31 March 2021 US \$'000	Company Contracted cashflows 31 March 2021 US \$'000
Liabilities associated with assets held for sale Trade and other payables Obligations under finance leases Borrowings Subordinated liabilities	2,773 801,270 - 12,549,967 200,000	2,773 801,270 - 14,822,161	- 881,417 5,560 10,951,212	- 881,417 6,213 12,871,950
Subordinated liabilities Interest rate swaps	300,000 106,943 	596,987 1,118,441 	300,000 313,338 12,451,527	588,503 1,050,651

(continued)

с

22 FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT - CONTINUED

Liquidity Risk (continued)				
At 24 Marsh 2022	Company	Company	Company	Company
At 31 March 2022	Less than 1	1 to 2 years	3 to 5 years	Over 5 years
	year US \$'000	years US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000
Non-derivative Financial Instruments				
Liabilities associated with assets held for sale	(2,773)	-	-	-
Trade and other payables	(353,300)	(72,115)	(164,893)	(210,960)
Borrowings	(1,632,671)	(1,483,877)	(5,302,438)	(6,403,175)
Subordinated liabilities	(15,078)	(21,238)	(60,652)	(500,019)
Total Non-derivative Financial Instruments Outflows	(2,003,822)	(1,577,230)	(5,527,983)	(7,114,154)
Derivative Financial Instruments (gross)				
Interest Rate Swaps				
Net Settled - inflow	-	10,903	-	-
Net Settled - outflow	(49,030)	-	(23,478)	(46,339)
Total Outflows	(2,052,852)	(1,566,327)	(5,551,461)	(7,160,493)
	Company	Company	Company	Company
At 31 March 2021	Less than 1	1 to 2 years	3 to 5	Over 5
	year	years	years	years
New device the Einstein in the statements	US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000
Non-derivative Financial Instruments				(240.044)
Trade and other payables Obligations under finance leases	(295,800) (3,465)	(75,117) (2,748)	(261,556)	(248,944)
Borrowings	(1,629,583)	(1,413,074)	- (4,374,283)	(5,455,010)
Subordinated liabilities	(1,029,383) (12,843)	(1,413,074)	(4,374,283) (50,135)	(512,403)
Total Non-derivative Financial Instruments Outflows	(1,941,691)	(1,504,061)	(4,685,974)	(6,216,357)
Derivative Financial Instruments (gross)				
Interest Rate Swaps				
Net Settled - inflow	-	-	-	-
Net Settled - outflow	(82,125)	(75,545)	(103,243)	(21,028)
T. 10 //	(2.022.212)		(4 700 047)	
Total Outflows	(2,023,816)	(1,579,606)	(4,789,217)	(6,237,385)

It is not expected that the cash flows in the maturity analysis could occur significantly earlier than shown above.

(continued)

22 FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT - CONTINUED

d Credit Risk

Credit risk is the risk arising from the possibility that the Group and Company will incur losses from the failure of counterparties to meet their obligations. Credit risk is managed with oversight from the Aircraft Credit Department ("ACCD") to enable the Group and Company to achieve appropriate risk versus reward performance whilst maintaining credit risk exposure in line with approved risk appetite on a portfolio basis. The key principles of credit risk management set out in the Framework include:

- Approval of credit exposure must be granted prior to any advance or extension of credit.
- An appropriate credit risk assessment of the customer and related credit facilities must be undertaken prior to approval of credit exposure. This must include an assessment of, amongst others, the purpose of the credit and sources of repayment, repayment history, capacity to repay, sensitivity to economic and market developments and risk-adjusted return.
- Credit risk authority must be specifically granted in writing to all individuals involved in the granting of credit approval, whether this is exercised
 personally or collectively as part of a credit committee. These individuals must act independently and with balanced commercial judgement in
 exercising credit authority.
- Where credit authority is exercised personally, the individual must not have any responsibility or accountability for business revenue origination.
- All credit exposures, once approved, must be effectively monitored and managed and reviewed periodically against approved guidelines.
 Review occurs at least annually, with lower quality exposures being subject to a greater frequency of analysis and assessment.
- Customers with emerging credit problems must be identified early and classified accordingly. Remedial actions must be implemented promptly
 to minimise the potential loss to the Company and consideration given whether to transfer customers with credit problems to a specialised
 problem management or recovery unit.
- Portfolio analysis and reporting must be used to identify and manage credit risk concentrations and credit risk quality.

The Group's principal financial assets that are subject to the expected credit loss ("ECL") model are trade and other receivables (\$212.3 million of which \$141.7 million relate to lease receivables) resulting from its leasing activities, advances to OEMs (\$608.4 million; note 14) and cash and cash equivalents (bank accounts totalling \$994.3 million; including \$974.6 million with group companies). The Group applies the IFRS 9 simplified approach to measuring ECLs which uses a lifetime expected loss allowance for all trade receivables and has established a provision matrix that is based on the Group's historical credit loss experience, adjusted for forward-looking factors specific to the debtors and the economic environment. Letters of credit and security deposits held are considered an integral part of trade receivables and considered in the calculation of impairment.

Cash and cash equivalents are also subject to the impairment requirements of IFRS 9, but the credit risk is limited because the counterparties are banks with high credit-ratings assigned by international credit-rating agencies. The Group did not recognise an impairment allowance as the potential allowance was deemed to be immaterial.

At 31 March 2022, the Group's significant cash and deposit counterparties were:

	05\$000
SMBC (credit rating A (S&P))	974,620
Citibank (Credit rating A+ (S&P))	19,654
	994,274

The Group's leasing arrangements require lessees to pay rentals in advance and to provide security deposits and in many cases maintenance reserves. However, an early termination of a lease due to a credit event may expose the Group to consequential economic loss due to lower rentals being available from replacement lessees and also possible costs associated with repossession, repair and maintenance and transitioning of the aircraft to a new lessee. Credit risk with respect to trade receivables relating to lessees is generally mitigated due to the number of lessees and their dispersal across different geographical areas. At the financial year end March 2022, the Group was exposed to trade debtors of \$115.6 million (2021: \$260.8 million) and held a provision for expected credit losses against these for \$35.3 million (2021: \$152.9 million). As at 31 March 2022, the Group held letters of credit in relation to lease rentals and maintenance exposures of \$283.9 million (31 March 2021: \$383.4 million) in addition to \$383.4 million of cash security deposits and maintenance reserves (31 March 2021: \$599.4 million; see note 20).

116 \$1000

(continued)

22 FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT - CONTINUED

d Credit Risk (continued)

The amounts presented in the Statement of Financial Position are net of allowances for doubtful receivables and gross of collateral held.

The table below provides an analysis of exposure to credit risk and ECLs for trade receivables as at:

		Expected credit loss provision %		ompany 1 202	Group & Company 31 March 2021	
	31 March 2022 %	31 March 2021 %	Gross carrying amount US \$'000	Impairment loss US \$'000	Gross carrying amount US \$'000	Impairment loss US \$'000
Category 1	0.2%	0.2%	440	-	1,210	-
Category 2	1.2%	1.5%	351	-	3,813	157
Category 3	8.4%	6.2%	70,373	4,298	11,907	744
Category 4	33% - 100%	33% - 100%	44,418	30,955	243,841	152,036
			115,582	35,253	260,771	152,937

The Group and Company classifies financial assets and calculate respective expected credit losses by reference to the categories noted above, with Category 1 being the lowest risk and Category 4 the highest risk. Classification is determined by a combination of previous default rates and estimated future losses based on credit grading, current economic situation and the increasing level of receivables of each lessee. Category 4 includes gross trade receivables of \$15.9 million, \$27.9 million and \$0.6 million with applicable credit loss provision rates of 33%, 50% and 100% respectively.

The Group and Company continues to monitor the economic environment of its customers including those who have entered lease restructurings (both as part of or separate to formal restructuring processes) during the Covid pandemic, those who have subsequently exited such lease restructurings, as well as taking actions to limit its credit exposures. Credit loss provisions were revised during the reporting period in line with the changing economic and lessee specific circumstances.

A number of airline customers agreed restructured leases and / or exited lease restructurings during the year, which resulted in the write-off of certain balances that originated in the pre-restructuring period. However, the Group partially recovered amounts related to the sale of the Group's interest in the pre-petition claims against some of its lessees by way of sub-participation (note 3). The table above reflects the lower overall receivable and provisioning balances at year-end, while the Group and Company continues to monitor its credit exposure and manage any lessee concentrations.

Based on counterparty payment history the Company considers all the above financial assets to be of good credit quality.

Impairment Losses	Group US \$'000	Company US \$'000
The movement in the provision for expected credit losses in respect of financial assets is as follows:		
Balance at 1 April 2020	12,187	12,187
Credit impairment charge on financial assets	153,872	153,872
Trade debtors written off	(13,122)	(13,122)
Balance at 31 March 2021	152,937	152,937
Credit impairment credit on financial assets	(35,364)	(35,364)
Trade debtors written off	(82,320)	(82,320)
Balance at 31 March 2022	35,253	35,253

The provision for expected credit losses include a provision of \$33.5 million in relation to lease receivables (31 March 2021: \$151.0 million).

(continued)

22 FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT - CONTINUED

e Concentration Risk

Concentration risk is the risk that a high percentage of aircraft are on lease to a single lessee or region resulting in the returns on aircraft being less diverse and more correlated. The largest exposure to a single lessee based on net book value of delivered aircraft is 4.6%.

f Technical, Maintenance and Environmental Risk

Technical, maintenance and environmental risk is the risk that a lessee undertakes responsibility for ensuring that the aircraft complies with current environmental, technical and maintenance regulations and statutory obligations as applicable. The Directors monitor these risks on an ongoing basis.

g Asset Value Risk

Asset value risk is the risk that internal and external factors may adversely affect the inherent value of any asset held. There is a material risk to the value of the Groups operating lease assets that remain in Russia and which continue to be flown by Russian airlines. There is a significant level of uncertainty in terms of timing when, and if, these aircraft redeliver to the Group and as a result these aircraft may suffer deterioration in maintenance condition due to inadequate maintenance and lack of components.

In addition, as a result of the ongoing Covid-19 outbreak, there is a heightened risk that events may impact on the underlying value of property, plant and equipment, and specifically operating lease assets, held by the Group and Company.

Material judgements also apply in respect of property, plant and equipment and include the identification and subsequent measurement of impairment, which relies on a measurement of estimated of cash flows and residual values. A decrease in estimated future cash flows or residual values due to the on-going and evolving geopolitical situation in Ukraine / Russia and the Covid-19 outbreak may result in additional impairment of related assets.

g Capital Management

The Group and Company is a member of a group with regulatory disciplines over the use of its capital. Although the Group and Company itself is not regulated it aims to maintain capital resources commensurate with the nature, scale and risk profile of its business. It regards its capital as the total equity as shown on the Statement of Financial Position.

(continued)

23 DEFERRED TAX

			Group	Company
Movements during the year:			US \$'000	US \$'000
At 1 April 2020			319,969	319,977
Charge to income from continuing operations (note 8)			1,359	1,359
Charge to other comprehensive income			34,512	34,512
At 31 March 2021			355,840	355,848
Charge to income from continuing operations (note 8)			(142,370)	(44,669)
Charge to other comprehensive income			29,003	29,003
At 31 March 2022			242,473	340,182
			_	
	Group	Group	Company	Company
	31 March	31 March	31 March	31 March
	2022	2021	2022	2021

	US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000
Deferred tax assets Deferred tax liabilities	13,652 (256,125)	39,549 (395,389)	13,652 (353,834)	39,549 (395,397)
	(242,473)	(355,840)	(340,182)	(355,848)

Full provision has been made for the potential amount of deferred taxation shown below:

	Group 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Group 31 March 2021 US \$'000	Company 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Company 31 March 2021 US \$'000
Accelerated capital allowances on assets financed, less carried forward tax losses - net deferred tax liability Fair value adjustments on financial instruments - deferred tax asset Fair value adjustments on financial instruments - deferred tax liability	(253,018) 13,652 (3,107)	(395,389) 39,549 -	(350,727) 13,652 (3,107)	(395,397) 39,549
	(242,473)	(355,840)	(340,182)	(355,848)

The Group has estimated tax losses of \$3.22 billion (31 March 2021: \$2.84 billion) which are available for set-off against future taxable income. These tax losses have arisen from the Group entities incurring operational tax losses. This asset is anticipated to be recovered as financial projections indicate these entities are likely to produce sufficient taxable income in the near future. These deferred tax asset balances were offset against deferred tax liabilities.

(continued)

24 SUBORDINATED LIABILITIES

	Average interest rate %		Group & Co	mpany
		Year of maturity	31 March 2022 US \$'000	31 March 2021 US \$'000
\$300 million floating rate loan due to parent group undertakings	4.26	2038	300,000	300,000
		-	300,000	300,000

In November 2018, the Company entered into a floating rate subordinated loan with an initial 16 year maturity with a parent group undertaking. The maturity date of the loan has since been extended to February 2038 and can be extended further with the agreement of both parties.

25 SHARE CAPITAL

	31 March 2022 US \$	31 March 2021 US \$
Authorised:		
Ordinary shares of \$1 each	300,000,000	300,000,000
Preference shares of \$1 each	700,000,000	700,000,000
	1,000,000,000	1,000,000,000
Issued, called up and fully paid:		
Ordinary shares of \$1 each	187,512,800	187,512,800
Preference shares of \$1 each	700,000,000	700,000,000
	887,512,800	887,512,800

The Company's ordinary shares have voting rights attached but carry no right to fixed income, while its preference shares have no voting rights attached and may be paid a fixed non-cumulative preferential dividend of 7.5% of nominal value at the Company's discretion in any financial year.

	31 March 2022 Number of shares	31 March 2021 Number of shares
Authorised:		
Ordinary shares of \$1 each	300,000,000	300,000,000
Preference shares of \$1 each	700,000,000	700,000,000
	1,000,000,000	1,000,000,000
Issued, called up and fully paid:		
Ordinary shares of \$1 each	187,512,800	187,512,800
Preference shares of \$1 each	700,000,000	700,000,000
	887,512,800	887,512,800

(continued)

26 OTHER COMPONENTS OF EQUITY

	Group 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Group 31 March 2021 US \$'000	Company 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Company 31 March 2021 US \$'000
Share premium	261,102	261,102	261,102	261,102
	261,102	261,102	261,102	261,102
Capital contribution	207,486	207,486	-	207,486
Other reserve	1,967	1,967	-	-
Cash flow hedge reserve	(73,818)	(276,841)	207,486	(276,841)
Total other reserves	396,737	193,714	468,588	191,747

The Company issued 18,751,307 new ordinary shares of \$1 each at a premium of \$12.9245 per share to Sumitomo Mitsui Finance and Leasing Company, Ltd. ("SMFL") and Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation ("SMBC") as part of the shareholder restructuring in November 2018.

In May 2012, the Company's then immediate parent company, International Aviation Management (CI) Limited, irrevocably waived and forgave debt of \$207.5 million in the form of a capital contribution. The contribution was made absolutely and the Company's then ultimate parent company, Royal Bank of Scotland Group plc, retained no rights, titles or interest whatsoever in the contribution other than the rights it held as the shareholder.

As described in note 1 c, for newly acquired subsidiaries, the Group adjusts the carrying value of assets and liabilities to reflect the Group's accounting policies. At 31 March 2013, the Group acquired a new subsidiary (SMBC Aviation Capital Aircraft Holdings B.V.; now liquidated) as part of a common control transaction. The impact of harmonising the Group's accounting policies was that the maintenance reserves of SMBC Aviation Capital Aircraft Holdings B.V. were reduced by \$2.633 million at 31 March 2013, with a related increase in deferred tax liabilities of \$0.658 million. The difference, a net amount of \$1.967 million being a transaction with shareholder, was reflected in the other reserve.

The cash flow hedge reserve reflects changes in the mark-to-market value of cash flow hedge accounted derivatives, driven by market rates, and the amortisation of de-designated cash flow hedges.

27 OPERATING LEASE ARRANGEMENTS AS LESSOR

The future minimum lease payments receivable under non-cancellable operating leases, which include variable lease payments based on rent as at the reporting date, are as follows:

	Group 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Group 31 March 2021 US \$'000	Company 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Company 31 March 2021 US \$'000
Within one year	1,122,826	1,164,067	1,118,242	1,152,384
In the second year	1,144,279	1,161,582	1,136,924	1,148,975
In the third year	1,091,783	1,093,864	1,082,271	1,078,486
In the fourth year	1,042,513	1,019,119	1,028,529	1,001,585
In the fifth year	965,881	969,683	951,310	947,675
After five years	3,967,962	3,978,558	3,899,849	3,875,143
	9,335,244	9,386,873	9,217,125	9,204,248

(continued)

28 RELATED PARTIES

The Consolidated Financial Statements include the Financial Statements of the Company and its subsidiaries as documented in the accounting policy note 1c. A listing of the Company's subsidiaries is included in note 10. Transactions to and from, together with outstanding payables and receivables to and from, subsidiaries are eliminated in the preparation of the consolidated financial information in accordance with IAS 27, Consolidated and Separate Financial Statements.

The Group and Company's ultimate parent companies are Sumitomo Mitsui Financial Group (66%) and Sumitomo Corporation (34%). The table below provides a list of any outstanding balances at year end and any transactions entered into during the financial year with the parent companies and its subsidiaries. All transactions with related parties were made on terms equivalent to those that prevail in arm's length transactions.

Transactions with parent companies:	Group 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Group 31 March 2021 US \$'000	Company 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Company 31 March 2021 US \$'000
Sumitomo Mitsui Finance and Leasing Co., Ltd				
Transactions during the period:				
Fee income	132	3,375	132	3,375
Interest expense	-	638	-	638
Operating expenses	4,537	1,465	4,537	1,465
Balances at period end:				
Sundry (creditors) / debtors	(4,107)	2,067	(4,107)	2,067
Transactions with associate companies:				
Aviation Management Co., Ltd.				
Transactions during the period:				
Fee income	2,351	2,464	2,197	2,210
Balances at period end:				
Sundry debtors	-	100	-	-
SMBC Aviation Capital (UK) Limited				
Transactions during the period:				
Lease rental income	14,343	15,887	14,343	15,887
Fee income	1,362	1,558	1,362	1,558
Balances at period end:				
Amounts due to group undertakings	64,007	37,646	64,007	37,646
SMBC Capital Markets Inc.				
Transactions during the period:				
Gain on derivative fair value	1,373	1,441	1,373	1,441
Interest expense	92,433	67,473	92,433	67,473
Balances at period end:				
Cash	-	361,700	-	361,700
Derivative Financial Instruments	98,864	327,556	98,864	327,556

(continued)

28 RELATED PARTIES - CONTINUED

RELATED PARTIES - CONTINUED				
	Group 31 March 2022	Group 31 March 2021	Company 31 March 2022	Company 31 March 2021
SMBC Trust Bank	US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000
Transactions during the period: Interest expense	97,745	84,704	97,745	84,704
Balances at period end:	3,293,670	2,766,257	3,293,670	2700 257
Borrowings Amounts due to group undertakings	13,227	7,996	13,227	2,766,257 7,996
SMBC Bank International plc				
(formerly "Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation Europe Limited")				
Transactions during the period:	1500	1500	1 5 0 0	1500
Fee income Interest income	1,500	1,500 88	1,500	1,500 88
Operating expense	(52)	(1,205)	(52)	(1,205)
Balances at period end:				
Cash Sundry debtors / (creditors)	12,190 1,500	2,317 (132)	12,189 1,500	2,316 (132)
Sundry debiors / (creditors)	1,500	(132)	1,500	(132)
SMBC (Japan)				
Transactions during the period:				
Operating expenses	12,281	14,547	12,281	14,547
Balances at period end:				
Amounts due to group undertakings	5,497	6,177	5,497	6,177
SMBC (New York)				
Transactions during the period:				
Interest expense	133,768	112,082	133,768	112,082
Balances at period end:				
Borrowings	3,516,694	3,108,992	3,516,694	3,108,992
Cash	962,429	441,730	962,429	441,730
Amounts due to group undertakings	15,961	14,905	15,961	14,905
SMBC (Paris)				
Transactions during the period:				
Interest expense	273	464	273	464
Balances at period end:				
Obligations under Finance Leases	-	3,171	-	3,171
Non-current liabilities	-	2,425		2,425
SMFL (China) Co., Ltd.				
Transactions during the period:				
Operating expenses	613	559	613	559
Balances at period end:				
Other Creditors	117	-	117	-

(continued)

28 RELATED PARTIES - CONTINUED

RELATED PARTIES - CONTINUED				
	Group 31 March	Group 31 March	Company 31 March	Company 31 March
	2022	2021	2022	2021
SMFL (Singapore) Pte. Ltd.	US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000	US \$'000
Transactions during the period:				
Operating expenses	942	1,150	942	1,150
				,
Balances at period end:				
Other Creditors	104	-	104	-
Shanghai General SMFL Co., Ltd.				
Transactions during the period:				
Operating expenses	795	698	795	698
Balances at period end:				
Other Creditors	173	120	173	120
SMBC Leasing and Finance, Inc.				
Transactions during the period:				
Operating expenses	4,350	4,200	4,350	4,200
Balances at period end:				
Other Creditors	1,171	435	1,171	435
SMBC Bank EU AG				
Transactions during the period:				
Operating income	60	103	60	103
			0	0
			Company 31 March	Company 31 March
			2022	2021
Transactions with subsidiaries			US \$'000	US \$'000
SMBC Aviation Capital Ireland Leasing 3 Limited				
Transactions during the period:				
Fee income			1,435	48
Interest income		_	16,569	1,440
Balances at period end:				
Amounts due from group undertakings		_	617,076	499,222
SMBC Aviation Capital Netherlands B.V.				
Transactions during the period:				
Fee expense			3,658	2,903
Interest expense		-	2,840	3,764
Balances at period end:		-	_	_
Amounts due to group undertakings			200,060	238,914
		-		

(continued)

28 RELATED PARTIES - CONTINUED

SMBC Aviation Capital Paris Leasing 2 SARL	Company 31 March 2022 US \$'000	Company 31 March 2021 US \$'000
Transactions during the period:	140.4	1122
Fee expense	1,184	1,123
Balances at period end:		
Amounts due to group undertakings	(338)	(38)
SMBC Aviation Capital Hong Kong Limited		
Transactions during the period:		
Fee expense	891	2,393
Balances at period end:		
Amounts due from / (to) group undertakings	3,903	(1,043)
SMBC Aviation Capital Hong Kong 2 Limited Transactions during the period: Interest expense Fee expense	2,573 2,050	3,526 2,059
Balances at period end:		
Amounts due to group undertakings	198,780	197,622
SMBC Aviation Capital Hong Kong 3 Limited		
Transactions during the period:		
Interest income	3,440	1,747
Balances at period end:		
Amounts due from group undertakings	29,088	122,353
SMBC Aviation Capital Finance Designated Activity Company Transactions during the period:		
Fee expense	13	18
Interest expense	73,670	69,447
Balances at period end:		
Amounts due to group undertakings	2,515,244	2,014,201
		2,011,201

The Group closed the sale of \$500 million of its 2.65% senior unsecured notes due 2021 on 19 July 2016, the sale of \$500 million of its 3.00% senior unsecured notes due 2022 on 19 July 2017, the sale of \$500 million of its 4.125% senior unsecured notes due 2023 on 30 July 2018 and the sale of \$500 million of its 3.55% senior unsecured notes due 2024 on 15 April 2019, the sale of \$500 million of its 2.30% senior unsecured notes due 2028 on 15 June 2021 and the sale of \$500 million of its 1.90% senior unsecured notes due 2026 on 15 October 2021 through its whol-ly-owned subsidiary, SMBC Aviation Capital Finance DAC, fully and unconditionally guaranteed by SMBC Aviation Capital Limited. All issuances are fully and unconditionally guaranteed by SMBC Aviation Capital Limited.

The amounts outstanding are unsecured and will be settled in cash. No other guarantees have been given or received. No provisions have been made for doubtful debts in respect of the amounts owed by related parties.

(continued)

28 RELATED PARTIES - CONTINUED

In addition, the Group has also engaged with The Community Foundation for Ireland, a registered charity, to assist with specific corporate social responsibility projects. While The Community Foundation for Ireland is disclosed as a related party due to an existing relationship between its Board of Trustees and the Company's Board of Directors, all services will be provided to the Group on terms equivalent to those that prevail in arm's length transactions for the duration of the projects.

Key management personnel include directors (executive and non-executive), members of the Executive Committee and the Company Secretary. The compensation paid or payable to key management is shown below:

	31 March 2022 US \$'000	31 March 2021 US \$'000
Salaries and other short-term employee benefits Post-employment benefits	6,955 468	5,937 441
Other long-term benefits	1,277	755
Total	8,700	7,133

29 CAPITAL COMMITMENTS

During the year ended 31 March 2015, the Group placed firm orders with Airbus and Boeing. The Airbus order consisted of 110 A320neo aircraft (of which 20 have subsequently been converted to A321neos) and 5 A321ceo aircraft, while the Boeing order consisted of 90 Boeing 737 MAX 8 aircraft. In addition to these direct orders, the Group also placed further direct orders for a mix of 56 Airbus A320neos and 15 Airbus A321neos during 2018 and have existing sale-leaseback capital commitments totalling \$0.8 billion (31 March 2021: \$0.6 billion).

The combined remaining purchase commitment for orders total \$10.0 billion and delivery dates are currently scheduled between 2022 and 2027 of which \$2.1 billion relates to expected delivery dates within the next twelve months. These delivery dates continue to be impacted by the ongoing Covid-19 pandemic, which have impacted on certain assembly and supplier facilities.

The scheduled delivery dates also reflect an agreement concluded in May 2020 with Boeing to defer the delivery of 68 aircraft from their original delivery dates in 2020 - 2022 to 2025 - 2027 and an agreement concluded in December 2020 with Boeing to cancel the delivery of 21 aircraft, with existing PDPs already paid for these aircraft reclassified as an advance to Boeing (note 14). Furthermore, an agreement was concluded with Airbus in July 2020 to defer the delivery of 23 aircraft from their original delivery dates in 2021 - 2022 to 2021 - 2026, with an additional agreement concluded with Airbus in March 2021 to defer the delivery of 46 aircraft from their original delivery dates in 2021 - 2025 to 2022 - 2026. Lastly, an additional agreement was concluded in May 2021 with Boeing for the purchase of a further 14 aircraft. All commitments are based upon fixed price agreements with the manufacturers, elements of which are adjusted for inflation and include price escalation formulas, and are net of expected price concessions where applicable.

30 CONTINGENT LIABILITIES

The Group and Company had no contingent liability at 31 March 2022 (31 March 2021: \$nil).

31 SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

On 6 May 2022, Mr. N. Hirose, Mr. T. Kusaka, Mr. N. Nonaka and Mrs. A. Kenny were appointed as Directors.

On 16 May 2022, the Company announced that it had reached agreement with NWS Holdings Limited and Chow Tai Fook Enterprises Limited to acquire Goshawk Aviation ("Goshawk"), the Dublin-based global aircraft lessor. The transaction includes the acquisition of a portfolio of 176 owned and managed aircraft, but specifically excludes aircraft owned by Goshawk that are located in Russia.

No other significant events affecting the Group and Company have occurred since 31 March 2022, which require adjustment to or disclosure in the Consolidated Financial Statements.

32 APPROVAL OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The Directors approved these Financial Statements on 30 June 2022.

Acronyms and Abbreviations

ACCD	Aircraft Credit Department
ceo	Current engine option
CGU	Cash generating unit
Companies Act/ The Act	Companies Act 2014
Company	SMBC Aviation Capital Limited
Consortium	SMFG and SC
CSR	Corporate Social Responsibility
ECL	Expected credit loss
EU	European Union
Financial Statements	The Group and Company financial statements
Goshawk	Goshawk Aviation
Group	SMBC Aviation Capital Limited and its subsidiaries
IAS	International Accounting Standards
IASB	International Accounting Standards Board
IBOR	Interbank Offered Rate
IFRS	International Financial Reporting Standards
IFSC	International Financial Services Centre
ISA	International Standard on Auditing
IT	Information technology
JOLCO	Japanese operating lease with call option
Managed entity	SMBC Aviation Capital (UK) Limited
MSN	Manufacturers Serial Number
neo	New engine option
OCI	Other comprehensive income
OEM	Original equipment manufacturer
PDP	Pre-delivery payment
ROU	Right of use
Russia	Russian Federation
S&P	Standard & Poor's
SC	Sumitomo Corporation
SMBC	Sumitomo Mitsui Banking Corporation
SMFG	Sumitomo Mitsui Financial Group
SMFL	Sumitomo Mitsui Finance and Leasing Company, Ltd.
Structured entity	PDP financing company
TBPD	Transportation Business Planning Department
UEL	Useful economic life
UK	United Kingdom
USA	United States of America



Head Office

IFSC House IFSC, Dublin 1 Ireland D01R2P9 **Telephone** +353 1 859 9000

Email info@smbc.aero

